# Measuring Pro-environmental Behaviour and its Determinants

A quick scoping review of existing closed answer measures and design considerations to inform survey design

October 2023

Natural England Commissioned Report NECR507



www.gov.uk/natural-england

## **About Natural England**

Natural England is here to secure a healthy natural environment for people to enjoy, where wildlife is protected and England's traditional landscapes are safeguarded for future generations.

## **Further Information**

This report can be downloaded from the <u>Natural England Access to Evidence Catalogue</u>. For information on Natural England publications or if you require an alternative format, please contact the Natural England Enquiry Service on 0300 060 3900 or email <u>enquiries@naturalengland.org.uk</u>.

# Copyright

This publication is published by Natural England under the <u>Open Government Licence</u>  $\underline{v3.0}$  for public sector information. You are encouraged to use, and reuse, information subject to certain conditions.

Natural England images and photographs are only available for non-commercial purposes. If any other photographs, images, or information such as maps, or data cannot be used commercially this will be made clear within the report.

For information regarding the use of maps or data see our guidance on <u>how to access</u> <u>Natural England's maps and data</u>.

© Natural England 2023

Catalogue code: NECR507

#### **Report details**

#### Author(s)

Hunter L Doughty - Wildlife Works Carbon LLC

Laura Thomas-Walters – Yale Program on Climate Change Communication, Yale University

Ruth Lamont - Senior Specialist, Social Science Team, Chief Scientist's Directorate

#### **Natural England Project Manager**

Ruth Lamont - Senior Specialist, Social Science Team, Chief Scientist's Directorate

#### Contractor

Independent consultants, Laura Thomas-Walters, PhD, and Hunter L Doughty, PhD.

#### **Keywords**

Pro-environmental behaviours; Measurement; Determinants; Survey; Review; Validation; Attitudes; Norms; Efficacy; Emotions; Values; Identity; Knowledge; Awareness.

#### Citation

Doughty, H. L., Thomas-Walters, L & Lamont, R. A. (2023). Measuring Pro-environmental Behaviour and its Determinants: A quick scoping review of existing closed answer measures and design considerations to inform survey design. Natural England Commissioned Report NECR507.

# Foreword

Natural England commissioned this report to build its understanding of how proenvironmental behaviours and their determinants can be best measured through surveys like the 'People and Nature Surveys'.

Natural England commission a range of reports from external contractors to provide evidence and advice to assist us in delivering our duties. The views in this report are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of Natural England.

# **Executive summary**

**Background and aims:** Positive change to address global environmental issues requires a range of actors and dimensions, including individual, community, political and cultural change. This is demonstrated through the varied indicators of positive change included within England's Environmental Improvement Plan and Outcome Indicator Framework (Defra, 2022; 2023). The current quick scoping review focuses on individual 'proenvironmental behaviour' (PEB) and the many factors (i.e., determinants) that may influence whether or not individuals engage in PEB, in line with the 25 Year Environment Plan (25YEP) indicator 'G6: Environmental attitudes and behaviours' (Defra, 2022). Understanding individual PEB and its determinants is one important part of wider efforts towards the protection and restoration of our natural environments.

The aim of this quick scoping review was to build on the work of Valkengoed et al. (2022; in Nature Human Behaviour)—the most recent and comprehensive overview of key behavioural determinants of PEB—by providing practical insights into how PEB and its key determinants can be measured most effectively through closed-answer surveys (those with predefined answer options). The insights collected in this work aim to provide synthesised, practical advice on how surveys and evaluations might better measure these constructs, to grow our understanding of what influences PEBs, and to better inform programmes and policy in this space.

**Methods:** In total, 177 papers published between 2013 and 2023 met the criteria for inclusion in this quick scoping review. These papers captured 624 measurements of 17 behavioural determinants, and in 98 of these papers the authors also explicitly measured PEB (not just behavioural intent). By also reviewing common question formats used, common biases that may occur in the use of closed question formats, and common data analysis approaches, the review highlights further important considerations for use of closed-answer surveys. Such insights are relevant both when measuring PEB and its determinants, as well as more generally when using closed-answer questions to measure psychological constructs.

#### Insights and considerations for survey design

The review identified robust approaches to measuring PEB and its determinants, and specific validated measures from previous research are outlined in Table 3. In addition, the following key areas were recommended for consideration when measuring PEB and its determinants:

**Use measures validated for a given participant group:** To ensure questions are appropriate for the measurement of PEB/determinants for a given target audience, surveyors should use measures validated with that group. Where none are available, existing questions could be tested and validated with the target group, or new questions developed. The development of new questions should consider existing literature, consult experts in the field, and pilot and validate measures appropriately before use. Piloting how

questions are interpreted is particularly important when studying a new group with possible differences in understanding (e.g., children or those with cognitive disabilities).

#### Balance reducing cognitive burden/non-response bias and meeting data needs:

Considering cognitive burden when choosing survey questions is important, both for participant welfare and to reduce non-response bias. Non-response bias is when the views of those who are less willing to participate are therefore underrepresented. Trying to minimise cognitive burden is especially important for children, those typically less engaged with research, or groups with cognitive disability. You might do this by:

- Considering first how the data will be used/analysed and the outputs that are needed from this data, drawing from this the minimum insights you aim to achieve from questioning and informing the detail of questioning needed;
- *Minimising both the number and complexity of response options* e.g., by using multiple choice rather than multiple scale questions, or shorter scales;
- *Considering the impact of survey format* on ease of responding e.g., online surveys might use drag and drop options for ranking questions, or scale sliders for scale questions.

**Reduce social desirability and recall biases:** Social desirability bias occurs when respondents (consciously or subconsciously) modify their responses to match what they think the surveyor wants to hear. Recall bias can occur when people are asked to recall/report on previous behaviours but are unable to do this accurately. To help mitigate against these biases, survey designers can:

- Ensure anonymity and confidentiality of responses;
- Ask about concrete behaviours/action where possible;
- Use multiple and reverse coded items including multiple items that are framed from opposing directions can reduce social desirability bias and corroborate the responder's 'true' response;
- Validate or use validated measures that have tested a given phrasing/timeframe for *recall* for the specific behaviour and/or audience in question e.g., the past week versus the past month, or using a temporal landmark (e.g., 'since Christmas have you...').

**Mitigate against order effects:** the way that questions and within answer options are ordered can affect responses in a systematic way that biases conclusions drawn. Order effects that should be considered include:

- Consider how *proceeding questions may 'prime' respondents* into thinking about a certain topic when answering later questions (related to social desirability bias) and mitigate against this where possible through re-ordering;
- Within multiple choice answer options, consider *primacy and recency effects* which cause respondents to focus on the first and last answer option in a list. Broadly it is good practice within answer options, to *randomise positively and negatively phrased items/options*;

• When looking for a 'right' answer, respondents tend to look to the *middle answer option* (e.g., option 'C'), particularly if they are unsure. Again, randomisation may reduce this order effect.

**Balancing participant choice and completeness of data**: survey respondents should always be free to withdraw from a survey, but the availability of responses that allow a more neutral response may affect the balance achieved between completeness of data (including mitigation against social desirability bias) and retention of participants. Two examples are:

- Including a 'don't know' or 'prefer not to say' type answer option- Having one can allow respondents to opt out of answering if they are unsure or uncomfortable and so may increase retention of participants, but not having one can encourage respondents to make a choice, thereby reducing passive and opt-out responses.
- Scale mid-points not allowing mid-range responding (e.g., 6-point scale) can reduce social desirability bias by encouraging a response either in favour/against a statement, but including a mid-point (e.g., 7-point scale) may improve response rates and provides an option for those who do not agree or disagree.

**In conclusion:** this report provides a novel exploration of how PEB and its key determinants might be measured as a resource for surveys to better inform growing programmes and policy around PEB. By better understanding and measuring PEB and its determinants more broadly, as well as in relation to specific contexts and interventions, PEB can be better used to benefit both people and nature.

#### Contents

Report details	3
Foreword	4
Executive summary	5
Background	9
Pro-environmental behaviours	9
Behavioural determinants	9
Measuring PEB and its determinants	11
The current review	12
Methods: Literature review	13
Inclusion and exclusion criteria	13
Search strategy and results	13
Extraction of information	15
Review insights	16
Commonly used measures	16
Question formats	19
Data analysis	22
Theoretical basis	23
Considerations for the measurement of PEB and its determinants	26
Validation of measures with different participant groups	26
Cognitive burden/non-response bias and data needs	27
Social desirability and recall biases	28
Order effects	29
Participant choice vs. completeness of data	30
Summary of key considerations	31
References	33

# Background

Positive change to address global environmental issues requires a range of actors and dimensions, including individual, community, political and cultural change. This is demonstrated through the varied initiatives included within England's Environmental Improvement Plan and Outcome Indicator Framework (Defra, 2022; 2023). The current literature review focuses on individual 'pro-environmental behaviour' (PEB) and the many factors (i.e., determinants) that may influence whether or not someone engages in PEB, in line with the 25 Year Environment Plan (25YEP) indicator 'G6: Environmental attitudes and behaviours' (Defra, 2022). Understanding individual PEB and its determinants is one important part of wider efforts towards the protection and restoration of our natural environments.

## **Pro-environmental behaviours**

Although PEB can be broadly described as actions in support of the environment, there is a wide "diversity and dimensionality of pro-environmental actions" (Larson et al., 2015). Larson et al. (2015) divide PEB into four domains:

- 1. conservation lifestyle behaviours (e.g., household actions in the private sphere)
- 2. social environmentalism (e.g., peer interactions and group membership)
- 3. environmental citizenship (e.g., civic engagement in the policy arena)
- 4. land stewardship (e.g., support for wildlife and habitat conservation)

While the focus of this review is on PEB in its broadest sense (including all four of Larson et al.'s domains), the literature discussed spans a range of PEB. These behaviours have been measured in different contexts, and with a wide geographical spread. For example, some behaviours are specific to certain audiences, such as classroom water consumption practices of teachers in Turkey (Yıldırım and Semiz, 2019); while others are applied across audiences, such as sustainable clothing purchases in multiple countries including the United Kingdom (Joanes et al., 2020). Some behaviours have been of interest for many years, such as home-related actions like recycling and heating practices in the Netherlands (Blok et al., 2014). But other behaviours have only recently become broadly relevant, such as face mask littering in Ghana (Arkorful et al., 2021) and alternative fuel vehicle purchases in Pakistan (Saleem et al., 2021).

## **Behavioural determinants**

To better understand PEB, it is important to unpick the factors (i.e., determinants) that result in more or less PEB. These can be individual behavioural determinants or contextual and structural determinants of PEB. Context and structure may directly affect PEB, but also shape individual emotions and motivations that impact upon behaviour (Steg & Vlek, 2009). For example, availability of public transport to conservation sites may directly increase engagement with conservation activity, but may also increase connection

to nature, and exposure to similar others that reinforce environmental concern, indirectly promoting further conservation behaviour.

The current report focuses on individual behavioural determinants. These determinants are grounded in an individuals' perception of themselves, others, what they feel is important or good, and their personal experiences, among other things. A recently published review by van Valkengoed et al. (2022) provides the most comprehensive summary to-date of individual behavioural determinants of PEB. Table 1 outlines the definition of each determinant as identified by van Valkengoed and/or the papers in this review. All the determinants of PEB considered here are individual behavioural determinants, that can be measured/assessed via individuals.

Behavioural	Definition
determinant	
Ascription of	The extent to which people personally feel responsible for the
responsibility	(negative) environmental consequences of their actions (van
	Valkengoed et al., 2022).
Attitudes	The degree to which a person positively or negatively evaluates a
	particular environmental behaviour (van Valkengoed et al., 2022).
Connection to	The extent to which humans see themselves as part of nature
nature	(Barragan-Jason et al., 2022).
Descriptive	The extent to which people believe others engage in a behaviour
norms	(van Valkengoed et al., 2022). They may also be referred to as
	subjective norms in the literature.
Environmental	Concern, worry, or fear about environmental problems (van
concern	Valkengoed et al., 2022). Sometimes subsumed under attitudes or
	knowledge.
Environmental	The extent to which people think of themselves as pro-environmental
self-identity	(van Valkengoed et al., 2022).
Habits	Unconscious routines in behaviour (van Valkengoed et al., 2022).
Injunctive norms	The extent to which people believe a behaviour is commonly
	approved or disapproved of by people or groups (van Valkengoed et
	al., 2022).
Knowledge	Understanding of the scientific facts about the causes and impacts of
	environmental problems (van Valkengoed et al., 2022).
Outcome	The extent to which people perceive their behaviour as effective in
efficacy	contributing to resolving environmental problems (van Valkengoed et
	al., 2022). It may also be referred to as response efficacy in the
	literature.
Personal norms	A person's perceived moral obligation to engage in or abstain from a
	particular behaviour (van Valkengoed et al., 2022). They may also
	be referred to as moral norms or moral obligation in the literature.

# Table 1. Definitions of determinants of PEB identified by van Valkengoed et al,(2022) and wider literature

Behavioural determinant	Definition
Problem	The awareness that performing or not performing a certain behaviour
awareness	increases environmental problems (van Valkengoed et al., 2022).
Risk perception	An individual's evaluation of the likelihood and severity of a particular environmental hazard (van Valkengoed et al., 2022). Risk perception in this context does not refer to the perceived risk of penalties associated with not complying with a given policy, law, etc. (which is how the term is used in the context of illicit behaviours).
Self-efficacy	The extent to which people feel capable of implementing a specific action (van Valkengoed et al., 2022). It may also be referred to as perceived behavioural control in the literature.
Self-focused	Emotions (often negative) that people feel in response to their own
emotions	environmental behaviour, including guilt, shame, and pride (van Valkengoed et al., 2022).
Trust	This is inconsistently defined in the literature, but may refer to an individuals' perception that an agency, stakeholder, messenger, policy, etc. is competent, objective, fair, consistent, reliable, and/or caring. It may mean that the subject to be trusted will act ethically and in line with the needs and wants of the individual (Amin and Tarun, 2020; van Valkengoed et al., 2022; Wynveen and Sutton, 2015).
Values	Concepts that transcend specific situations/actions and serve as guiding principles for an individual in their life (Steg, 2016).

## **Measuring PEB and its determinants**

There are a multitude of ways PEB and its determinants can be measured. Lange and Dewitte (2019) provide an overview of the ways in which PEB (but not its determinants) is commonly assessed and detail the benefits and drawbacks of these. Laboratory and field-based observations are discussed as the most objective of these measures, through actual measurement or observation of PEB. Self-reported measures instead can be collected through surveys, interviews, or focus-groups, and gathered data may include quantitative (numerical) or qualitative (non-numerical) information. Such information can be collected through closed-answer questions with predefined answer options that the respondent must select from, or through open-answer questions that allow the respondent to answer in any way they choose. Closed-answer self-reported measures of PEB are the most commonly used measure type in larger scale research, such as national or international surveys due to the ease of data collection and analysis on a large scale.

By necessity, self-reported measures are also most often used when looking at determinants of PEBs due to the focus on subjective experience, including individuals' perception of themselves, others, what they feel is important/good, and their personal experiences. Unlike Lange and Dewitte's (2019) paper on PEB, no reviews were found that bring together insights on the measurement of determinants of PEB.

## The current review

Building on the insights of van Valkengoed et al. (2022), the current quick scoping review aimed to identify how PEB and 17 key behavioural determinants of PEB can be measured using closed-answer survey questions. This review is the first to bring together insights on the measurement of PEB and its determinants, providing key recommendations for consistency, accuracy, and ease of measurement. The review aims to inform the measurement of PEB and its determinants within large scale surveys like Natural England's (2020) 'People and Nature Surveys', as well as the use of closed-answer questions within smaller experimental work looking at PEB.

# **Methods: Quick scoping review**

#### Inclusion and exclusion criteria

This quick scoping review of the literature involved running 17 searches (1 for each behavioural determinant), as well as a supplemental search to ensure the most relevant PEB measurement information was captured. To restrict the scope of the review but obtain the most relevant papers, the following inclusion criteria were applied. Papers must:

- 1. measure one or more of the 17 determinants of PEB outlined in Table 1
- 2. use a closed-answer survey whereby the majority of response options do not allow for open-ended response
- provide enough information on the measurement of one or more of the 17 determinants of PEB to allow for replication of measurement (e.g., all of the scale statement(s) and the scale itself) and at least some reflective/reasoning text regarding the methodology for measuring the determinant;
- 4. relate to the environmental field (e.g., a study on self-efficacy as a determinant of health behaviour would be excluded)
- 5. be from a peer-reviewed journal
- 6. be primary research
- 7. be published between 2013 and 2023 to capture the last 10 years of research
- 8. be published in English (papers were not restricted to a certain audience or geographic region)

#### Search strategy and results

Google Scholar was used to perform the literature search. Google Scholar has a higher search term character limit than many other engines, it is not limited by publisher, country, or language, and it is an 'all-text' search, meaning that it will look for the search term anywhere in a publication, not just the title and abstract. To reduce bias due to the authors' past search history and affiliations, searches were run using an 'incognito' window on Google Chrome. Google scholar ranks search results both by relevance to the search terms and factors such as how recently and often a paper is cited (Google, 2023).

Prior to running the full search, multiple test searches were run using variations of the final terms below to test their success in identifying key papers. Four a priori identified papers recommended by experts in the field were used to test the search structure. Three of the four papers were found to be identifiable directly in the Google search results, and one was identifiable indirectly, as the author had other very similar papers display in the search results.

Seventeen separate searches were performed per each determinant. The search terms included:

(Attitudes) AND (Environmental OR Climate)

("Descriptive norms") AND (Environmental OR Climate) ("Injunctive norms") AND (Environmental OR Climate) ("Personal norms") AND (Environmental OR Climate) (Knowledge) AND (Environmental OR Climate) ("Outcome efficacy") AND (Environmental OR Climate) ("Problem awareness" OR "Awareness of Consequences") AND (Environmental OR Climate) ("Ascription of responsibility") AND (Environmental OR Climate) ("Risk perception") AND (Environmental OR Climate) ("Self-efficacy" OR "personal efficacy") AND (Environmental OR Climate) (concern OR fear OR anxiety) AND (Environmental OR Climate) ("Self-focused emotions" OR Guilt OR Pride) AND (Environmental OR Climate) ("self-identity" OR identity) AND (Environmental OR Climate) (Trust) AND (Environmental OR Climate) (Connected OR Connectedness OR Connection OR Relatedness) AND (Nature) (Values) AND (Environmental OR Climate) (Habits) AND (Environmental OR Climate) To capture papers with survey methods, the above terms were coupled with: AND (Survey OR Closed-answer OR Questionnaire OR Poll OR Measure) To capture behaviour related papers, the above terms were coupled with: AND (Behavio\* OR Nudg\*)

The top 30 papers listed per determinant were screened. A cap was necessary to allow for rapid review. A cap of 30 produced a wealth of information around relevant measures and began to repeat earlier findings, indicating that a good level of 'thematic saturation' had been reached through this approach.

The review was completed in February 2023. In total, 510 papers were screened, and 177 papers included, all published between 2013 and 2023. These 177 papers captured 624 measurements of the 17 behavioural determinants. Data was collected in 48 countries or country-combinations. 58% of determinant entries were measured offline, 44% were measured online (some were measured both on and offline), and 69% of entries were measured in the context of a behavioural theory.

A total of 98 of the papers found during determinants searches explicitly measured PEB (not just behavioural intent) and an additional search was completed to ensure key review papers relating to the measurement of PEB were captured also. The inclusion criteria for this supplemental search were papers that:

- 1. discussed the use of closed-answer survey measure to measure PEB
- 2. were from a peer-reviewed journal
- 3. were a review (e.g., meta-analysis or narrative)
- 4. were published between 2013 and 2023 to capture the last 10 years

Search terms included: ("pro-environmental" OR "pro-environmentalism") AND (survey OR closed-answer OR questionnaire OR poll OR measure) AND (review OR "meta-analysis").

Two papers from the first 30 hits were used to inform conclusions drawn around measurement of PEB.

## **Extraction of information**

Information on measuring behavioural determinants and PEB in closed-answer surveys was extracted. This included:

- 1. Research details e.g., reference, country of implementation and participant group
- 2. Use of theory e.g., if they were testing a behavioural model, theory or paradigm
- 3. Survey structure and notes on methodology
- 4. PEB measurement details
- 5. Behavioural determinants measured and measurement details, e.g., question format, number of questions, question framing
- 6. Methods of data analysis
- 7. observed linkages between determinants and behaviour, if noted

# **Review insights**

This section starts by providing details of specific 'commonly used measures' identified through this review for the assessment of each determinant of PEB. Following this, insights taken from the reviewed papers are summarised around question formats used, analysis practices, and theoretical models and frameworks used within this literature.

#### **Commonly used measures**

Using measures collated through the quick scoping review, a list of common measurement approaches for PEB and each of the 17 determinants has been compiled (Table 2). These recommendations aim to support the ease and consistency of surveys that measure these constructs using closed-answer questions. The decision to include each of these measures is based on what format was found most commonly employed and validated by authors, but should not be considered as the 'only' or 'best' measures for use. Judgements of 'best' measurement are dependent on the individual needs of each survey, taking into consideration the needs of the target participant group, as well as the survey and data requirements (see the final section for guidance on making these considerations).

Deheviewel	Common supplier formate
Behavioural	Common question formats
determinant	
Pro-	Varies across multi-choice, binary, and scale questions. Ideally, look
environmental	for a relevant previously validated scale before designing your own,
behaviour	such as Brick et al. (2017), or the General Ecological Behavior
Dellavioui	
	(GEB) measure (Kaiser, 2006), or Markle (2013) for 42 different
	multi-item measures.
Ascription of	Generally, a 7-point scale with multiple statements, averaged to
responsibility	create a composite variable if internal correlation is sufficient.
	Ideally, look for a relevant previously validated scale before
	designing your own, such as De Groot and Steg (2009).
Attitudes	Generally, a 7-point semantic scale with multiple statements,
	averaged to create a composite variable if internal correlation is
	sufficient. Ideally, look for a relevant previously validated scale
	before designing your own, such as Milfont and Duckitt (2010).
Connection to	Generally, a 7-point scale with multiple statements such as the
nature	Nature Relatedness scale (Lumber et al. 2017), or use the inclusion
	of Nature in Self (INS) scale (Schultz, 2002).
Descriptive	Generally, a 7-point scale with multiple statements, varying the
norms	referent (e.g., people like me, friends, colleagues). Consider the
	relevance of local vs global norms, and dynamic or prospective
	norms.

Table 2. Summary of common measurement of PEB and its determinants using	
closed answer questions	

Behavioural	Common question formats
determinant	
Environmental	Generally, a 7-point scale with multiple statements, averaged to
concern	create a composite variable if internal correlation is sufficient.
	Ideally, look for a relevant previously validated scale before
	designing your own, such as Dietz et al. (1998) or Kim and Choi
	(2005)
Environmental	Generally, a 7-point scale with multiple statements, averaged to
self-identity	create a composite variable if internal correlation is sufficient.
	Ideally, look for a relevant previously validated scale before
	designing your own, such as Whitmarsh and O'Neill (2010).
Habits	Generally, a 7-point scale with multiple statements, averaged to
	create a composite variable if internal correlation is sufficient.
	Ideally, look for a relevant previously validated scale before
	designing your own, such as the SelfReport Habit Index (SRHI;
	Verplanken and Orbell, 2003).
Injunctive norms	Generally, a 7-point scale with multiple statements, averaged to
	create a composite variable if internal correlation is sufficient.
	Ideally, look for a relevant previously validated scale before
	designing your own, such as Ajzen's validated Theory of Planned
Knowledge	Behavior scale (1991).
Knowledge	Generally, either multiple-choice questions to assess actual
	knowledge, or a 7-point scale with multiple statements to assess perceived knowledge.
Outcome	Generally, a 7-point scale with multiple statements, averaged to
efficacy	create a composite variable if internal correlation is sufficient.
	Ideally, look for a relevant previously validated scale before
	designing your own - see Roser-Renouf and Nisbet (2008) for a
	review of measures.
Personal norms	Generally, a 7-point scale with multiple statements, averaged to
	create a composite variable if internal correlation is sufficient.
	Ideally, look for a relevant previously validated scale before
	designing your own, such as Schwartz (1975), Dolnicar and Leisch
	(2008) or Abrahamse et al., (2005).
Problem	Generally, a 7-point scale with multiple statements, averaged to
awareness	create a composite variable if internal correlation is sufficient.
	Ideally, look for a relevant previously validated scale before
	designing your own, such as Steg and de Groot (2010) or Onwezen
	et al., (2013).
Risk perception	Generally, a 7-point scale with multiple statements, averaged to
	create a composite variable if internal correlation is sufficient.
	Ideally, look for a relevant previously validated scale before
	designing your own, such as the Climate Change Risk Perception
	Index (Leiserowitz, 2006). Consider the referent - e.g. me, people like me, my city.
	IINE IIIE, IIIY UILY.

Behavioural determinant	Common question formats
Self-efficacy	Generally, a 7-point scale with multiple statements, averaged to create a composite variable if internal correlation is sufficient. Ideally, look for a relevant previously validated scale before designing your own - see Roser-Renouf and Nisbet (2008) for a review of measures.
Self-focused emotions	Generally, a 7-point scale with multiple statements. Ideally, look for a relevant previously validated scale before designing your own, such as Kugler and Jones' (1992) guilt inventory or Tracy and Robins' (2007) authentic pride scale.
Trust	Generally, a 7-point scale with multiple statements. Ideally, look for a relevant previously validated scale before designing your own. Consider the relevance of social vs institutional trust to the subject matter.
Values	Generally, a 7-point scale with multiple statements, averaged to create a composite variable if internal correlation is sufficient. Ideally, look for a relevant previously validated scale before designing your own, such as Schwartz (1992), Steg et al., 2012, or Steg and de Groot (2012).

#### **Question formats**

Table 3 provides an overview of the question formats that were used to assess each determinant. More detail on the use of each type of format is given in the following sub-sections.

Table 3. Question formats used in closed-answer surveys to assess PEB and related behavioural determinants identified by the current review. Some cells are left intentionally blank.

	Multiple- choice: 1 answer	Multiple- choice: 1+ answer	Likert scale	Semantic scale	Pictorial Scale	Binary	Ranking	Single question	Multiple questions
Pro-environmental behaviour	x		х			x			Х
Ascription of responsibility		x	х				Х	Х	X
Attitudes			Х	Х		Х		Х	Х
Connection to nature		х	x		х			Х	X
Descriptive norms			Х					Х	Х
Environmental concern			x			x		Х	x
Environmental self-identity			x			x			x
Habits			Х					Х	Х
Injunctive norms		Х	Х					Х	Х
Knowledge	Х		Х			Х		Х	X
Outcome efficacy			Х					Х	Х
Personal norms			Х					Х	Х

	Multiple- choice: 1 answer	Multiple- choice: 1+ answer	Likert scale	Semantic scale	Pictorial Scale	Binary	Ranking	Single question	Multiple questions
Problem	Х		v					х	x
awareness	<b>^</b>		X					^	<b>^</b>
Risk perception			Х					Х	Х
Self-efficacy			Х					Х	Х
Self-focused		X	X			v		Х	
emotions		^	^					^	X
Trust			Х					Х	Х
Values			Х					Х	Х

**Note:** 'X' indicate where question formats have been used in closed-answer surveys to assess PEB and related behavioural determinants. Cells left blank show no evidence of use within articles collected as part of this quick scoping review.

#### **Scale questions**

The most used question format was scales. Likert scales were employed to assess every type of determinant and PEB in this review. The number of points along the scale of measures obtained from this review varied from 4 to 10 points, with the most common options being 5-point and 7-point scales. In a Likert scale question, the respondents are presented with one or multiple statement items and then asked to rate their agreement or strength of feeling with each item. For instance, an item from Wang et al. (2016) measuring ascription of responsibility read "I think individuals have the responsibility to protect the environment," and respondents answered by selecting from a 5-point scale (Strongly disagree - Disagree - Neutral - Agree - Strongly agree). The phrasing of these scales across studies varied, for example: 'Never - Always', 'No concern - Strong concern', 'Does not describe me - Describes me very well,' and 'Not at all important - Extremely important.'

Another type of scale is the semantic differential scale (also referred to as a bipolar scale). The current review showed that this scale was only used to assess attitudes. In a semantic scale the statement item often references a behaviour, situation, policy, etc. and respondents may be asked to rate this item multiple times across different scales (the summed result of these ratings is then seen as a single attitudinal measure). For example, in Liu et al. (2017) respondents were asked to rate their attitude toward car-transport reduction along four 7-point scales: 'Harmful - Beneficial', 'Disgusting - Pleasant', 'Bad - Good', and 'Unworthy - Valuable'.

Only one other type of scale was found in this review, a pictorial scale (i.e., visual scale). The Inclusion of Nature in Self (INS) scale is a type of pictorial scale used to assess respondents' connection to nature (Schultz, 2002). In the INS scale, respondents are shown Venn diagrams with the two circles representing themselves and nature. This 7-point scale has seven images of circles increasing in how much they overlap, ranging from two completely separate circles to fully overlapping circles (see Liefländer et al., 2013, for an example).

#### **Multiple-choice questions**

Multiple-choice questions were used to assess PEB as well as injunctive norms, knowledge, problem awareness, ascription of responsibility, connection to nature, and self-focused emotions. Authors used this question format the most when measuring knowledge and PEB. Respondents of multiple-choice questions were either allowed to select only a single answer option (i.e., mutually exclusive answers), or multiple answer options (i.e., non-mutually exclusive answers). For example, Libarkin et al. (2018) ascertained respondent knowledge by asking questions such as "What do greenhouse gases do as part of the greenhouse effect?" and having respondents select one of four answers, while Zhu et al. (2019) assessed injunctive norms by asking respondents "What do those who are important to you expect of you in relation to participating in smog reduction behavior?" and having them select any and all of four answers.

#### **Binary questions**

Questions with binary answer options (Yes/No or True/False) were used to assess PEB as well as attitudes, knowledge, environmental concern, self-focused emotions, and environmental self-identity. Similar to multiple-choice questions, authors used this format the most when measuring knowledge and PEB. For example, Roczen et al., (2014) assessed attitudes by asking respondents to answer Yes/No on 23 items such as "I get up early to watch the sunrise." In this study the authors also used Likert scales to assess attitudes.

#### **Ranking questions**

There was one ranking question found in the review. Zeng et al. (2020) assessed ascription of responsibility by first asking respondents "Who should take the responsibility for environmental protection?" via a multiple-choice question with multiple answer options. They then asked respondents to rearrange the answer options in order of who they think is most responsible for environmental protection (e.g., 1. Government, 2. Every individual, 3. Business enterprises, and 4. Others). This approach was a creative closed-answer way to gain nuance in respondents' ascription of responsibility without the need for an open-ended question.

### Data analysis

All studies in the review conducted both descriptive and advanced statistical analyses (e.g., regressions). Like in Wynveen and Sutton (2015), many studies with Likert scales began their analyses "by computing descriptive statistics for each variable and calculating a Cronbach's alpha for each scale as an indicator of the scale's internal consistency [sometimes referred to as the scale's reliability]." Authors also often conducted a confirmatory factor analysis to assess the scale's validity. Rodriguez–Sanchez et al., (2020) states: "...the measurement model was estimated, and reliability and validity were assessed, with confirmatory factor analysis (CFA)." Sometimes an exploratory factor analysis (EFA) was also performed before the CFA to "identify and validate the items contributing to each component" (Kumar and Ghodeswar, 2015). See Suhr (2006) for a white paper on the difference between an EFA and CFA.

For Likert scales in particular, it can be useful to begin with preliminary data visualisation, such as histograms, to check for the presence of ceiling or floor effects (i.e., an overabundance of respondents choosing the top or bottom answer option). These effects can increase bias and uncertainty in the results, and may mean the data needs to be transformed (Šimkovic & Träuble, 2019). Generally single Likert items should be treated as ordinal data, but if multiple items are combined into a scale they can be treated as continuous for the analysis (Harpe, 2015).

By far the most popular method used across studies to "verify the proposed research framework and evaluate the proposed hypothesis paths between and among the

respective constructs," was using structural equation modelling (SEM) (Arkorful et al., 2021). According to Arkorful, SEM can effectively "(a) evaluate a series of direct and indirect relationships within a model simultaneously; (b) examine relationships between latent and observed variables; (c) examine latent variables by utilising a cluster of indicators while testing their hypothesis at construct levels; and (d) provide precise measurements by modelling random errors in observed variables."

Diaz-Ruiz et al., (2017) states that:

"There are two types of SEM, the covariance-based SEM (CBSEM) and the variancebased (PLS-SEM). The former is applied to confirm or reject solid theories by estimating the covariance matrix of the data. The latter is primarily applied in exploratory research to develop new or on early stages theories looking into the variance in the dependent variables... PLS intends to test how the theory fits the data, the fit of the model in PLS-SEM test the discrepancy between the observed values and the values predicted by the model in question. The objective of PLS is to maximise the variance explained rather than the fit."

This PLS-SEM (i.e., Partial Least Squares - SEM) method was more popular than the CBSEM among authors in the review.

A range of other analysis approaches were also used to assess results across question formats, such as additional regression-based methods (e.g., Campbell et al., 2023), analysis of variance tests (e.g., Wang et al., 2016), t-tests (e.g., Lacasse, 2016), chi-squared tests (e.g., Giampietri et al., 2017), and Pearson's correlation tests (e.g., Heidari et al., 2019).

## **Theoretical basis**

The behavioural models and theoretical frameworks that were cited within reviewed papers provide an insightful picture of where determinants sit within wider thinking around PEB. Each determinant and the behavioural models and/or theoretical frameworks it has been related to are summarised in Table 4.

Table 4. Determinants of PEB identified by van Valkengoed et al, (2022) and their inclusion in behavioural models/theories

Behavioural determinant	Theoretical basis
Ascription of responsibility	Ascription of responsibility is often assessed in the context of the norm activation model and the value belief norm theory. Papers were also identified that measured ascription of responsibility in the context of theories such as the theory of green purchase behaviour (Han, 2020), the comprehensive action determination model (Joanes et al., 2020), and the theory of planned behaviour (Heidari et al., 2019). It should be noted that across behavioural determinants and PEB, the theory of planned

Behavioural	Theoretical basis
determinant	
	behaviour (or similar) and the norm activation model were often employed together (e.g., Liu et al., 2017).
Attitudes	Attitudes are often assessed in the context of the theory of planned behaviour and related theories. Papers were also identified that measured attitudes in the context of theories such as the comprehensive action determination model (Joanes et al., 2020), the value belief norm theory (Wang et al., 2020), and the new model of green consumer behaviour (Paço et al., 2019).
Connection to	In the papers reviewed here, connection to nature was assessed in the
nature	context of theories such as the sustainable consumption behaviour theory (Wang et al., 2013) and the biophilia hypothesis (Lumber et al., 2017).
Descriptive	Descriptive norms are often assessed in the context of the focus theory of
norms	normative conduct. Papers were also identified that measured descriptive
	norms in the context of theories such as the norm activation model and theory of planned behaviour (Onwezen et al., 2013), theory of interpersonal behaviour (Issock et al., 2020), and the model of goal directed behaviour (Passafaro et al., 2014).
Environmental	Environmental concern is often assessed in the context of the protection
concern	motivation theory. Papers were also identified that measured environmental concern in the context of theories such as the norm activation model (Confente and Scarpi, 2020), the extended theory of planned behaviour (Chen and Tung, 2014), and the model of environmentally responsible behaviour (Pan et al., 2018).
Environmental self-identity	Environmental self-identity is often assessed in the context of the value identity personal norm model. Papers were also identified that measured environmental self-identity in the context of theories such as the theory of reasoned action (Shang and Wu, 2022), and the norm activation model and value belief norm theory (Perera et al., 2022).
Habits	In the papers reviewed here it was assessed in the context of theories such as the habit discontinuity hypothesis (Verplanken and Roy, 2016), the theory of planned behaviour, the theory of interpersonal behaviour, and the comprehensive model of environmental behaviour (Russell et al., 2015).
Injunctive norms	Injunctive norms are often assessed in the context of theories such as the theory of planned behaviour and the focus theory of normative conduct. Papers were also identified that measured injunctive norms in the context of the theory of normative social behaviour (Borg et al., 2020), the moral foundation theory (Jansson and Dorrepaal, 2015), and the value social norm enjoyment-based motivation model (Ahn et al., 2020).
Knowledge	Knowledge is often assessed in the context of theories such as the knowledge deficit model. Papers were also identified that measured knowledge in the context of the theory of planned behaviour (Suki and Suki, 2014), the ability, motivation, and opportunity theory (Fawehinmi et al., 2019), and the value belief norm theory (Wang et al., 2020).
Outcome	Outcome efficacy is often assessed in the context of theories such as the
efficacy	norm activation model, the value belief norm theory, and the protection motivation theory. Papers were also identified that measured outcome efficacy in the context of the comprehensive action determination model

Behavioural	Theoretical basis
determinant	
	(Joanes et al., 2020) and the extended model of planned behaviour (Kang
	et al., 2013).
Personal norms	Personal norms are often assessed in the context of theories such as the
	norm activation model, the value belief norm theory, and the value identity
	personal norm model. Papers were also identified that measured personal
	norms in the context of theories such as the theory of planned behaviour
	(Hongyun et al., 2020), the moral foundations theory (Jansson and
	Dorrepaal, 2015), the theory of interpersonal behaviour and the focus
	theory of normative conduct (Issock et al., 2020).
Problem	Problem awareness is often assessed in the context of theories such as
awareness	the norm activation model and the value belief norm theory. Papers were
	also identified that measured problem awareness in the context of the theory of planned behaviour (Hongyun et al., 2020), the theory of green
	purchase behaviour (Han, 2020), and the comprehensive action
	determination model (Joanes et al., 2020).
Risk perception	Risk perception is often assessed in the context of the protection
	motivation theory. Papers were also identified that measured risk
	perception in the context of theories such as the theory of planned
	behaviour (Zhu et al., 2019), the cognitive theory of stress model (Chen,
	2015), and the value belief norm theory (Liobikien and Juknys, 2015).
Self-efficacy	Self-efficacy is often assessed in the context of the theory of planned
	behaviour and the protection motivation theory. Papers were also identified
	that measured self-efficacy in the context of theories such as the norm
	activation model (Ataei et al., 2022), the value belief norm theory
	(Wynveen and Sutton, 2015), and the model of private proactive
	adaptation to climate change (Burnham and Ma, 2016).
Self-focused	Self-focused emotions are often assessed in the context of the norm
emotions	activation model and the value belief norm theory. Papers were also identified that measured self-focused emotions in the context of theories
	such as the cognitive theory of stress model (Chen, 2015), the theory of
	interpersonal behaviour (Issock et al., 2020), and the theory of planned
	behaviour (Nguyen et al., 2017).
Trust	In the current review, trust was assessed in the context of theories such as
	the value belief norm theory (Arbuckle et al., 2015), theory of planned
	behaviour (Sultan et al., 2019), the rational choice theory, and the
	subjective expected utility theory (Wheeler et al, 2019).
Values	In the current review, values were assessed in the context of theories such
	as the value belief norm theory (Yıldırım and Semiz, 2019), the theory of
	reasoned action (Khare, 2015), the new model of green consumer
	behaviour (Paço et al., 2019), and the value social norm enjoyment-based
	motivation model (Ahn et al., 2020).

# Considerations for the measurement of PEB and its determinants

Insights from discourse beyond the reviewed papers are used here to critically discuss the use of closed question formats for the measurement of PEB and its determinants, highlighting key design considerations that should be made when using closed question formats, and common biases that should be considered and mitigated against.

With these considerations in mind, it is crucial to carefully craft how the survey overall is presented to respondents, and how each question and answer is framed/phrased and ordered. Beyond this summary, there is a wealth of literature implementers can consult. See for example de Bruin's (2010) chapter detailing framing effects to consider when designing survey questions, or Althubaiti (2016) for more on response biases like recall and social desirability bias, as well as how to mitigate these effects. When developing scale questions, see Jebb et al., (2021) and Boateng et al., (2018) for Likert-specific advice (with many principles relating to other question formats).

### Validation of measures with different participant groups

In the review three main question-development tactics were identified as informing the design and appropriateness of survey questions: 1) using validated scales, 2) piloting, and 3) consulting experts.

In 76% of the determinant entries from the current review, authors stated that they relied on past research, whereby scales had been previously validated by other authors. Using existing validated measures published in peer-reviewed journals offers greater confidence that a survey is measuring what it intends to measure. Table 2 provides references for a range of validated measures used to look at PEB and its determinants. However, validated measures may not always have been validated in the specific contexts and with the specific participant group needed for a new piece of research. In this case, further piloting and expert guidance (from literature, professionals or the user group) can ensure that validated measures are suitable for use in the new context.

In 28% of entries, authors piloted/pre-tested measures with their participant group and 14% of articles reviewed noted that they made use of a panel of experts to inform survey design. One example, Pagiaslis and Krontalis (2014) used existing literature to develop a survey draft which was reviewed by a panel of five experts in consumer research and biofuels, then a resulting questionnaire was piloted with 150 consumers before the final survey was rolled out.

Contextualising research for a specific audience is particularly vital when that audience includes a new group expected to have a different level of understanding. Survey implementers must consider, and test, whether their question and answer options are relevant to their participant group and how these respondents will interpret the framing/phrasing. For example, nine studies in the current review involved child

respondents (under 18 years old), and although most of the authors likely considered their audience, only Wallis and Loy (2021) explained the survey adjustments they made for their respondents: "Based on studies with adolescents and young people... we asked for social influences in the form of the perceived pro-environmental activism of their parents (H2a) and friends (H2b)." Beyond this, Farage et al., (2021) adapted their approach based on participant background which they believed would influence literacy level and previous experience with surveys. They used a 4-point scale represented visually as 4 circles of varying colour. The answer options were also written on each circle (i.e., dark green with 'Strong agreement' written; light green with 'Agreement'; dark red with 'Strong disagreement'; light red with 'Disagreement'). Respondents could then point to the circle they wished to select.

If translation work was necessary in a study, then authors often enlist multi-stage approaches to achieve a survey that truly conveys the same concepts in the new language and culture. Nguyen et al., (2016), for example, used a prescribed back-translation technique involving two professional translators in English and Vietnamese, followed by a review from two other bilingual researchers, proceeded by an expert panel review and indepth consumer interviews, all prior to implementing their final survey. See Niamir et al., (2020) for another example of using all three question-development tactics and translation steps.

#### Cognitive burden/non-response bias and data needs

Considering cognitive burden when choosing survey questions is important, both for participant welfare and to reduce non-response bias. Non-response bias may occur when a survey is not capturing the behaviours and perceptions of those who are unwilling or apathetic to participate (Davern, 2013). Incomplete surveys, or half-hearted answers, can result from a survey placing too much cognitive burden on a respondent, causing them to lose interest or get overwhelmed (i.e., causing cognitive fatigue). Trying to minimise cognitive burden is especially important for children or groups with cognitive disability, as well as for groups who are underrepresented in surveys and whose responses will improve the representation of diverse voices. As such, the level of questioning should represent the balance between data needs and appropriate participant burden.

At a very basic level, the following measures should be taken: 1) identifying key research questions and intended outputs will guide what minimum measures are needed, and 2) scoping of validated 'short version' measures that would reduce numbers of questions.

Scales are widely used due to the nuance they provide in responses. They not only show a respondent's agreement/disagreement with a question/item, but also the extent of that agreement/disagreement. The detail provided by scales is valuable for showing variability in responses but it can also add cognitive burden to respondents. There has been extensive debate in the literature as to what length of scale is better, but 7-point scales may be preferable for measuring attitude-like constructs as they reduce the psychological distance between points on the scale and provide more granularity in the data for the analysis without overwhelming respondents with a larger scale (Joshi et al., 2015; Wakita et al., 2011).

Binary questions were only seen in three studies within this review, as authors more commonly formatted their Yes/No questions as multiple-choice. For example, when assessing PEB, Vesely and Klöckner (2017) asked respondents whether or not they performed a certain behaviour, and repeated this question 56 times for different behaviours. These authors could have flipped the format and instead asked respondents a single multiple-choice question in which respondents could select any behaviours they do perform. A benefit of asking many Yes/No questions is that it produces binary data that is directly usable in statistical software, and it may encourage respondents to think specifically about each behaviour. However, the benefit of transposing the format into one multiple-choice question is that it likely reduces cognitive burden on the respondent and potentially gives more accurate answers since respondents can select fewer behaviours without feeling the 'guilt' of answering many questions with a 'no' or switching back and forth between 'yes' and 'no' (which relates to respondents' internal desire to feel consistent in their behaviours; see Vesely and Klöckner, 2017).

Finally ranked questions are again less cognitively burdensome, but provide very different data outcomes to scale and binary/multiple-choice questions. This is where minimising cognitive burden to participants should be considered alongside the minimal data needs to ensure the data is useful/meaningful. Only scale questions provide detail on the extent to which items/statements are agreed or disagreed with, providing greater variability in responses (e.g., not just whether people do/do not take part in environmental protests, but also how frequently they do this). Additionally, only scale and rank questions can provide comparison or indication of people's prioritisation of different response options (e.g., not just whether people do/do not take part in environmental protests, but also whether they do this more often than other environmental actions).

Additionally, survey implementers should also consider how the respondent will physically respond to surveys to minimise cognitive burden. Blasius (2012) found for rank questions in web surveys, that a 'drag and drop' user-interface performed better than a 'numbering', 'arrows', or 'most–least' interface, at increasing substantive answers and reducing rates of dropouts and non-responses.

#### Social desirability and recall biases

Self-reported answers are inherently biased as they are subject to the respondent's perspective, memory, and intention to convey a certain image of themselves (Althubaiti, 2016). A key driver of self-reporting bias in environmental studies is the issue of social desirability (Rodriguez–Sanchez et al., 2020). Social desirability bias occurs when respondents (consciously or subconsciously) modify their responses to match what they think the surveyor wants to hear. It results from humans' inherent tendency to want to appear 'socially desirable.' Measures of PEB and other attitudes and behaviours positively framed within the public space are especially prone to this bias. In addition, humans have

faulty memories and often recall their own behaviour inaccurately even when attempting to be accurate, known as 'recall bias' (Althubaiti, 2016).

To help mitigate against social desirability bias, respondents should be informed about the anonymity and confidentiality of their responses, and that there are no right or wrong answers (Esfandiar et al., 2019). The way questions are framed/phrased can also greatly affect both social desirability and recall bias. Leviston and Uren (2020), for example, discuss how self-reported loosely specified behaviours (e.g., 'changing' one's gardening practices) are more prone to socially desirable responding than more concrete behaviours (e.g., installing a rainwater tank or insulation). The use of indirect questions (i.e., sensitive questioning techniques) may also be beneficial to reduce the need to respond in a socially desirable way if appropriate in the study context (Koller et al., 2013; Nuno and St. John, 2014).

In reviewed articles, 89% of authors using scale questions included multi-item measurements for a given determinant. This is likely to be because having multiple items allows for cross-validation of results and decreases the likelihood that any one item will skew results inaccurately (e.g., if respondents interpret an item differently to the implementers' intention). Further, since most items are intrinsically positively or negatively framed, authors can reduce bias by including items that are framed from opposing directions (such items are then 'reverse coded'). For instance, Lacasse (2016) included both of the following statements among their items measuring environmental concern: "I am concerned about the potential negative impacts of climate change," and "I am not really worried about climate change." Reverse-coded items both reduce social desirability bias, and directly increase the likelihood of capturing a respondent's 'true' perspective, since a respondent should answer opposingly on such statements if they do in fact feel a certain way.

## **Order effects**

Another aspect of survey design that can influence respondents' answers are order effects, whereby the way that questions and response options are ordered have a systematic impact on responses given, leading to bias (Lacroix and Gifford, 2017).

Priming is one example of an order effect arising from question order across a survey (Hjortskov, 2017). For example, if surveyors ask questions about the respondent's child and then ask questions about their views on environmental protection (e.g., their personal norms), the respondent may now be primed to think about their child and answer the follow-up questions with a greater focus on the legacy impacts of their behaviour on future generations. The possibility of priming on responding should therefore be considered and questions re-ordered to minimise impacts.

For multi-item measurements for a given determinant, especially when including reversecoded items, it is useful to mix the order of statements so that not all positive/proenvironmental statements come first or last. Other order effects can occur within a questions' response options, such as with multiple choice or ranked questions (Serenkoa and Bontis, 2013). With longer lists, primacy and recency effects as part of the 'serial position effect' can cause respondents to focus on the first and last answer option in a list (Murdock, 1962). And when looking for a 'right' answer, respondents also tend to look to the middle answer option (e.g., option 'C'), particularly if they are unsure (Attali and Bar-Hillel, 2003). As such, randomising answers would reduce biases arising from order.

#### Participant choice vs. completeness of data

A final important consideration when designing a survey is how much flexibility to give respondents to not make a choice or respond neutrally to questions. Survey respondents should always be free to withdraw from a survey, but the availability of responses that allow a more neutral response is a decision made by the researcher. By providing greater flexibility to not answer questions (and remain in the survey) or respond neutrally, participant retention may be greater, however this may affect the completeness of data and allow for more socially desirable responding. The cases of scale mid-points and 'don't know/prefer not to say' options (or similar) are discussed here as examples.

It is worth noting that despite the proliferation of odd numbered scales, having a midpoint/neutral option may not always be the best approach. Taufique et al. (2016) for example, specifically used a 4-point scale to encourage respondents "to choose a positive or negative response to minimise social desirability bias," and because "the omission of a midpoint is particularly useful when dealing with Asian respondents, who often have a higher mid-range response tendency." See Chyung et al. (2017) for an often-cited resource on determining whether to use a midpoint in a scale.

A major consideration for binary questions as well as other question formats, is whether to include an 'I don't know' or 'Prefer not to say' option. In 7 of 14 studies using binary scales within this review, the authors did include such an option. Both Bolderdijk et al., (2013) and Ünal et al. (2018) stated that they included an 'I don't know' option in their True/False questions to prevent respondents from guessing the right answer, thereby enabling the authors to more accurately assess respondents' knowledge of PEB. To assess selffocused emotions, Hickman et al., (2021) asked the question "Does climate change make you feel any of the following?" accompanied by a list of 14 emotions (e.g., helpless, ashamed), and respondents answered 'Yes/No/Prefer not to say' to each emotion. This third option gave respondents the ability to opt out of answering instead of forcing them to inaccurately label themselves. However, this opt-out depends on what the authors aim to assess and how their respondents tend to answer. For instance, if the authors want to encourage respondents to make a choice or state whether they perform a certain behaviour (such as picking up litter), then having an opt-out answer may be counterproductive. Additionally, data from 'opt out' options is often treated as missing (though sometimes it is grouped with 'No/False') thereby increasing missing data and not providing any understanding of why the respondents could not respond in line with the binary options.

# Summary of key considerations

The insights from this review have been summarised as key factors to take into consideration when choosing and/or designing closed answer surveys for the measurement of PEB and its determinants:

**Use measures validated for a given participant group:** To ensure questions are appropriate for the measurement of PEB/determinants for a given target audience, surveyors should use measures validated with that group. Where none are available, existing questions could be tested and validated with the target group, or new questions developed. The development of new questions should consider existing literature, consult experts in the field, and pilot and validate measures appropriately before use. Piloting how questions are interpreted is particularly important when studying a new group with possible differences in understanding (e.g., children or those with cognitive disabilities).

#### Balance reducing cognitive burden/non-response bias and meeting data needs:

Considering cognitive burden when choosing survey questions is important, both for participant welfare and to reduce non-response bias. Non-response bias is when the views of those who are less willing to participate are therefore underrepresented. Trying to minimise cognitive burden is especially important for children, those typically less engaged with research, or groups with cognitive disability. You might do this by:

- Considering first how the data will be used/analysed and the outputs that are needed from this data, drawing from this the minimum insights you aim to achieve from questioning and informing the detail of questioning needed;
- *Minimising both the number and complexity of response options* e.g., by using multiple choice rather than multiple scale questions, or shorter scales;
- *Considering the impact of survey format* on ease of responding e.g., online surveys might use drag and drop options for ranking questions, or scale sliders for scale questions.

**Reduce social desirability and recall biases:** Social desirability bias occurs when respondents (consciously or subconsciously) modify their responses to match what they think the surveyor wants to hear. Recall bias can occur when people are asked to recall/report on previous behaviours but are unable to do this accurately. To help mitigate against these biases, survey designers can:

- Ensure anonymity and confidentiality of responses;
- Ask about concrete behaviours/action where possible;
- Use multiple and reverse coded items including multiple items that are framed from opposing directions can reduce social desirability bias and corroborate the responder's 'true' response;
- Validate or use validated measures that have tested a given phrasing/timeframe for *recall* for the specific behaviour and/or audience in question e.g., the past week versus the past month, or using a temporal landmark (e.g., 'since Christmas have you...').

**Mitigate against order effects:** the way that questions and within answer options are ordered can affect responses in a systematic way that biases conclusions drawn. Order effects that should be considered include:

- Consider how *proceeding questions may 'prime' respondents* into thinking about a certain topic when answering later questions (related to social desirability bias) and mitigate against this where possible through re-ordering;
- Within multiple choice answer options, consider *primacy and recency effects* which cause respondents to focus on the first and last answer option in a list. Broadly it is good practice within answer options, to *randomise positively and negatively phrased items/options*;
- When looking for a 'right' answer, respondents tend to look to the *middle answer option* (e.g., option 'C'), particularly if they are unsure. Again, randomisation may reduce this order effect.

**Balancing participant choice and completeness of data**: survey respondents should always be free to withdraw from a survey, but the availability of responses that allow a more neutral response may affect the balance achieved between completeness of data (including mitigation against social desirability bias) and retention of participants. Two examples are:

- Including a 'don't know' or 'prefer not to say' type answer option- Having one can allow respondents to opt out of answering if they are unsure or uncomfortable and so may increase retention of participants, but not having one can encourage respondents to make a choice, thereby reducing passive and opt-out responses.
- *Scale mid-points* not allowing mid-range responding (e.g., 6-point scale) can reduce social desirability bias by encouraging a response either in favour/against a statement, but including a mid-point (e.g., 7-point scale) may improve response rates and provides an option for those who do not agree or disagree.

# References

Abrahamse, Wokje, Linda Steg, Charles Vlek, and Talib Rothengatter. 'A Review of Intervention Studies Aimed at Household Energy Conservation'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 25, no. 3 (1 September 2005): 273–91.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2005.08.002.

Ahn, Insook, Soo Hyun Kim, and Munyoung Kim. 'The Relative Importance of Values, Social Norms, and Enjoyment-Based Motivation in Explaining Pro-Environmental Product Purchasing Behavior in Apparel Domain'. *Sustainability* 12, no. 17 (January 2020): 6797. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su12176797</u>.

Ajzen, Icek. 'The Theory of Planned Behavior'. *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes*, Theories of Cognitive Self-Regulation, 50, no. 2 (1 December 1991): 179–211. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0749-5978(91)90020-T</u>.

Al Mamun, Abdullah, Mohd. Rosli Mohamad, Mohd. Rafi Bin Yaacob, and Muhammad Mohiuddin. 'Intention and Behavior towards Green Consumption among Low-Income Households'. *Journal of Environmental Management* 227 (1 December 2018): 73–86. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2018.08.061.

Albayrak, Tahir, Şafak Aksoy, and Meltem Caber. 'The Effect of Environmental Concern and Scepticism on Green Purchase Behaviour'. *Marketing Intelligence & Planning* 31, no. 1 (1 January 2013): 27–39. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/02634501311292902</u>.

Althubaiti, Alaa. 'Information Bias in Health Research: Definition, Pitfalls, and Adjustment Methods'. *Journal of Multidisciplinary Healthcare* 9 (4 May 2016): 211–17. https://doi.org/10.2147/JMDH.S104807.

Amin, Sanjida, and Md Touhiduzzaman Tarun. 'Effect of Consumption Values on Customers' Green Purchase Intention: A Mediating Role of Green Trust'. *Social Responsibility Journal* 17, no. 8 (1 January 2020): 1320–36. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/SRJ-</u> 05-2020-0191.

Arbuckle, J. Gordon, Lois Wright Morton, and Jon Hobbs. 'Understanding Farmer Perspectives on Climate Change Adaptation and Mitigation: The Roles of Trust in Sources of Climate Information, Climate Change Beliefs, and Perceived Risk'. *Environment and Behavior* 47, no. 2 (1 February 2015): 205–34.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916513503832.

Arkorful, Vincent Ekow, Benjamin Kweku Lugu, and Zhao Shuliang. 'Unearthing Mask Waste Separation Behavior in COVID-19 Pandemic Period: An Empirical Evidence from Ghana Using an Integrated Theory of Planned Behavior and Norm Activation Model'. *Current Psychology (New Brunswick, N.J.)*, 20 October 2021, 1–16. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12144-021-02313-2</u>.

Aruta, John Jamir Benzon R. 'An Extension of the Theory of Planned Behaviour in Predicting Intention to Reduce Plastic Use in the Philippines: Cross-Sectional and Experimental Evidence'. *Asian Journal of Social Psychology* 25, no. 3 (2022): 406–20. https://doi.org/10.1111/ajsp.12504.

Ataei, Pouria, Hamid Karimi, Somayeh Moradhaseli, and Mohammad Hossain Babaei. 'Analysis of Farmers' Environmental Sustainability Behavior: The Use of Norm Activation Theory (a Sample from Iran)'. *Arabian Journal of Geosciences* 15, no. 9 (26 April 2022): 859. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12517-022-10042-4</u>.

Attali, Yigal, and Maya Bar-Hillel. 'Guess Where: The Position of Correct Answers in Multiple-Choice Test Items as a Psychometric Variable'. *Journal of Educational Measurement* 40 (2003): 109–28. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-3984.2003.tb01099.x</u>.
Bashir, Shahid, Muddasar Ghani Khwaja, Jamshid Ali Turi, and Hira Toheed. 'Extension of Planned Behavioral Theory to Consumer Behaviors in Green Hotel'. *Heliyon* 5, no. 12 (1 December 2019): e02974. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2019.e02974</u>.

Becker, G., J.c.j.h. Aerts, and D. Huitema. 'Influence of Flood Risk Perception and Other Factors on Risk-Reducing Behaviour: A Survey of Municipalities along the Rhine'. *Journal of Flood Risk Management* 7, no. 1 (2014): 16–30. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jfr3.12025</u>. Bertoldo, Raquel, and Paula Castro. 'The Outer Influence inside Us: Exploring the Relation between Social and Personal Norms'. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling* 112 (1 September 2016): 45–53. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2016.03.020</u>.

Bissing-Olson, Megan J., Kelly S. Fielding, and Aarti Iyer. 'Experiences of Pride, Not Guilt, Predict pro-Environmental Behavior When pro-Environmental Descriptive Norms Are More Positive'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 45 (1 March 2016): 145–53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2016.01.001.

Biswas, Aindrila, and Mousumi Roy. 'Green Products: An Exploratory Study on the Consumer Behaviour in Emerging Economies of the East'. *Journal of Cleaner Production* 87 (15 January 2015): 463–68. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2014.09.075</u>.

Blasius, Jörg. 'Comparing Ranking Techniques in Web Surveys'. *Field Methods* 24, no. 4 (1 November 2012): 382–98. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1525822X12443095</u>.

Blok, Vincent, Renate Wesselink, Oldrich Studynka, and Ron Kemp. 'Encouraging Sustainability in the Workplace: A Survey on the pro-Environmental Behaviour of University Employees'. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, Bridges for a more sustainable future: Joining Environmental Management for Sustainable Universities (EMSU) and the European Roundtable for Sustainable Consumption and Production (ERSCP) conferences, 106 (1 November 2015): 55–67.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2014.07.063.

Boateng, Godfred O., Torsten B. Neilands, Edward A. Frongillo, Hugo R. Melgar-Quiñonez, and Sera L. Young. 'Best Practices for Developing and Validating Scales for Health, Social, and Behavioral Research: A Primer'. *Frontiers in Public Health* 6 (11 June 2018): 149. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2018.00149</u>.

Bolderdijk, Jan Willem, Madelijne Gorsira, Kees Keizer, and Linda Steg. 'Values Determine the (In)Effectiveness of Informational Interventions in Promoting Pro-Environmental Behavior'. *PLOS ONE* 8, no. 12 (18 December 2013): e83911. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0083911.

Borg, Kim. 'Media and Social Norms: Exploring the Relationship between Media and Plastic Avoidance Social Norms'. *Environmental Communication* 16, no. 3 (3 April 2022): 371–87. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/17524032.2021.2010783</u>.

Borg, Kim, Jim Curtis, and Jo Lindsay. 'Social Norms and Plastic Avoidance: Testing the Theory of Normative Social Behaviour on an Environmental Behaviour'. *Journal of Consumer Behaviour* 19, no. 6 (2020): 594–607. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/cb.1842</u>.

Borusiak, Barbara, Andrzej Szymkowiak, Elena Horska, Natalia Raszka, and Elżbieta Żelichowska. 'Towards Building Sustainable Consumption: A Study of Second-Hand Buying Intentions'. *Sustainability* 12, no. 3 (January 2020): 875.

https://doi.org/10.3390/su12030875.

Bouman, Thijs, Linda Steg, and Henk A. L. Kiers. 'Measuring Values in Environmental Research: A Test of an Environmental Portrait Value Questionnaire'. *Frontiers in* 

Psychology 9 (2018). https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00564.

Brick, Camera, David Sherman, Heejung Kim. "Green to be seen" and "brown to keep down": Visibility moderates the effect of identity on pro-environmental behavior. Journal of Environmental Psychology 51, (2017): 226–238.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2017.04.004.

Bruine de Bruin, Wändi. 'Framing Effects in Survey Design: How Respondents Make Sense of the Questions We Ask.', 303–24, 2011.

Burnham, Morey, and Zhao Ma. 'Climate Change Adaptation: Factors Influencing Chinese Smallholder Farmers' Perceived Self-Efficacy and Adaptation Intent'. *Regional Environmental Change* 17, no. 1 (1 January 2017): 171–86.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s10113-016-0975-6.

Çakır Yıldırım, Birgül, and Güliz Karaarslan Semiz. 'Future Teachers' Sustainable Water Consumption Behavior: A Test of the Value-Belief-Norm Theory'. *Sustainability* 11, no. 6 (January 2019): 1558. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su11061558</u>.

Campbell, Eryn, John E Kotcher, Teresa Myers, Sammi Munson, Amanda C Borth, Seth A Rosenthal, Anthony Leiserowitz, and Edward Maibach. 'The Potential Role of Descriptive and Dynamic Norms in Promoting Climate Change Advocacy'. *Oxford Open Climate Change* 3, no. 1 (1 January 2023): kgad001. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfclm/kgad001</u>. Carfora, V., D. Caso, P. Sparks, and M. Conner. 'Moderating Effects of Pro-Environmental Self-Identity on pro-Environmental Intentions and Behaviour: A Multi-Behaviour Study'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 53 (1 November 2017): 92–99. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2017.07.001.

Carfora, Valentina, Mark Conner, Daniela Caso, and Patrizia Catellani. 'Rational and Moral Motives to Reduce Red and Processed Meat Consumption'. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology* 50, no. 12 (2020): 744–55. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jasp.12710</u>. Chen, Chien-fei, and Kyle Knight. 'Energy at Work: Social Psychological Factors Affecting Energy Conservation Intentions within Chinese Electric Power Companies'. *Energy Research & Social Science* 4 (1 December 2014): 23–31.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2014.08.004.

Chen, Mei-Fang. 'Extending the Theory of Planned Behavior Model to Explain People's Energy Savings and Carbon Reduction Behavioral Intentions to Mitigate Climate Change in Taiwan–Moral Obligation Matters'. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, Preventing Smog Crises, 112 (20 January 2016): 1746–53. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2015.07.043</u>. Chen, Mei-Fang. 'Impact of Fear Appeals on Pro-Environmental Behavior and Crucial Determinants'. *International Journal of Advertising* 35, no. 1 (2 January 2016): 74–92. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/02650487.2015.1101908</u>.

Chen, Mei-Fang. 'Self-Efficacy or Collective Efficacy within the Cognitive Theory of Stress Model: Which More Effectively Explains People's Self-Reported Proenvironmental Behavior?' *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 42 (1 June 2015): 66–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2015.02.002.

Chen, Mei-Fang, and Pei-Ju Tung. 'Developing an Extended Theory of Planned Behavior Model to Predict Consumers' Intention to Visit Green Hotels'. *International Journal of Hospitality Management* 36 (1 January 2014): 221–30.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2013.09.006.

Chyung, Seung Youn (Yonnie), Katherine Roberts, Ieva Swanson, and Andrea Hankinson. 'Evidence-Based Survey Design: The Use of a Midpoint on the Likert Scale'. *Performance Improvement* 56, no. 10 (2017): 15–23. https://doi.org/10.1002/pfi.21727.

Clayton, Susan, and Bryan T. Karazsia. 'Development and Validation of a Measure of Climate Change Anxiety'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 69 (1 June 2020): 101434. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2020.101434.

Coelho, Filipe, Maria C. Pereira, Luís Cruz, Paula Simões, and Eduardo Barata. 'Affect and the Adoption of Pro-Environmental Behaviour: A Structural Model'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 54 (1 December 2017): 127–38.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2017.10.008.

Collado, Silvia, Henk Staats, and José A. Corraliza. 'Experiencing Nature in Children's Summer Camps: Affective, Cognitive and Behavioural Consequences'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 33 (1 March 2013): 37–44.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2012.08.002.

Collado, Silvia, Henk Staats, and Patricia Sancho. 'Normative Influences on Adolescents' Self-Reported Pro-Environmental Behaviors: The Role of Parents and Friends'. *Environment and Behavior* 51, no. 3 (1 April 2019): 288–314. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916517744591.

Confente, Ilenia, and Daniele Scarpi. 'Achieving Environmentally Responsible Behavior for Tourists and Residents: A Norm Activation Theory Perspective'. *Journal of Travel Research* 60, no. 6 (1 July 2021): 1196–1212. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0047287520938875</u>. Culiberg, Barbara, and Leila Elgaaied-Gambier. 'Going Green to Fit in – Understanding the Impact of Social Norms on pro-Environmental Behaviour, a Cross-Cultural Approach'. *International Journal of Consumer Studies* 40, no. 2 (2016): 179–85.

https://doi.org/10.1111/ijcs.12241.

D'Arco, Mario, and Vittoria Marino. 'Environmental Citizenship Behavior and Sustainability Apps: An Empirical Investigation'. *Transforming Government: People, Process and Policy* 16, no. 2 (1 January 2022): 185–202. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/TG-07-2021-0118</u>.

Davern, Michael. 'Nonresponse Rates Are a Problematic Indicator of Nonresponse Bias in Survey Research'. *Health Services Research* 48, no. 3 (June 2013): 905–12. https://doi.org/10.1111/1475-6773.12070.

Device Length Carden D. Favell and John Dellister

Davies, Janette, Gordon R. Foxall, and John Pallister. 'Beyond the Intention–Behaviour Mythology: An Integrated Model of Recycling'. *Marketing Theory* 2, no. 1 (1 March 2002): 29–113. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1470593102002001645</u>.

Dawes, John. 'Do Data Characteristics Change According to the Number of Scale Points Used? An Experiment Using 5-Point, 7-Point and 10-Point Scales'. *International Journal of Market Research* 50, no. 1 (1 January 2008): 61–104.

https://doi.org/10.1177/147078530805000106.

De Groot, Judith I. M., and Linda Steg. 'Morality and Prosocial Behavior: The Role of Awareness, Responsibility, and Norms in the Norm Activation Model'. *The Journal of Social Psychology* 149, no. 4 (1 August 2009): 425–49.

https://doi.org/10.3200/SOCP.149.4.425-449.

Department for Environment Food & Rural Affairs (DEFRA). 'Outcome Indicator Framework for the 25 Year Environment Plan: 2022 Update'. (May 2022). https://rb.gy/sksfm.

Department for Environment Food & Rural Affairs (DEFRA). 'Environmental Improvement Plan 2023'. (January 2023). https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/environmental-improvement-plan

Diaz-Ruiz, Raquel, Montserrat Costa-Font, and José M. Gil. 'Moving Ahead from Food-Related Behaviours: An Alternative Approach to Understand Household Food Waste Generation'. *Journal of Cleaner Production* 172 (20 January 2018): 1140–51. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2017.10.148.

Dietz, Thomas, Paul Stern, Gregory Guagnano. Social Structural and Social Psychological Bases of Environmental Concern. Environment and Behavior 30, (1998): 450–471. https://doi.org/10.1177/001391659803000402.

Dixon, Graham N., Mary Beth Deline, Katherine McComas, Lauren Chambliss, and Michael Hoffmann. 'Saving Energy at the Workplace: The Salience of Behavioral Antecedents and Sense of Community'. *Energy Research & Social Science* 6 (1 March 2015): 121–27. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2015.01.004</u>.

Dolnicar, Sara, and Friedrich Leisch. 'An Investigation of Tourists' Patterns of Obligation to Protect the Environment'. *Journal of Travel Research* 46, no. 4 (1 May 2008): 381–91. https://doi.org/10.1177/0047287507308330.

Donald, I. J., S. R. Cooper, and S. M. Conchie. 'An Extended Theory of Planned Behaviour Model of the Psychological Factors Affecting Commuters' Transport Mode Use'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 40 (1 December 2014): 39–48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2014.03.003.

Doran, Rouven, Daniel Hanss, and Svein Larsen. 'Attitudes, Efficacy Beliefs, and Willingness to Pay for Environmental Protection When Travelling'. *Tourism and Hospitality* 

Research 15, no. 4 (1 October 2015): 281-92.

https://doi.org/10.1177/1467358415580360.

Edenbrandt, Anna Kristina, Carl Johan Lagerkvist, and Jonas Nordström. 'Interested, Indifferent or Active Information Avoiders of Carbon Labels: Cognitive Dissonance and Ascription of Responsibility as Motivating Factors'. *Food Policy* 101 (1 May 2021): 102036. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodpol.2021.102036</u>.

Esfandiar, Kourosh, Ross Dowling, Joanna Pearce, and Edmund Goh. 'Personal Norms and the Adoption of Pro-Environmental Binning Behaviour in National Parks: An Integrated Structural Model Approach'. *Journal of Sustainable Tourism* 28, no. 1 (2 January 2020): 10–32. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09669582.2019.1663203</u>.

Farage, Laura, Isabella Uhl-Haedicke, and Nina Hansen. 'Problem Awareness Does Not Predict Littering: A Field Study on Littering in the Gambia'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 77 (1 October 2021): 101686. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2021.101686</u>. Fawehinmi, Olawole, Mohd Yusoff Yusliza, Zaleha Mohamad, Juhari Noor Faezah, and Zikri Muhammad. 'Assessing the Green Behaviour of Academics: The Role of Green Human Resource Management and Environmental Knowledge'. *International Journal of Manpower* 41, no. 7 (1 January 2020): 879–900. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/IJM-07-2019-0347</u>.

Gao, Jun, Zhuowei (Joy) Huang, and Chaozhi Zhang. 'Tourists' Perceptions of
Responsibility: An Application of Norm-Activation Theory'. *Journal of Sustainable Tourism* 25, no. 2 (1 February 2017): 276–91. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09669582.2016.1202954</u>.
Gatersleben, Birgitta, Niamh Murtagh, and Wokje Abrahamse. 'Values, Identity and pro-Environmental Behaviour'. *Contemporary Social Science* 9, no. 4 (2 October 2014): 374–92. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/21582041.2012.682086</u>.

Gholamrezai, Saeed, Vahid Aliabadi, and Pouria Ataei. 'Understanding the Pro-Environmental Behavior among Green Poultry Farmers: Application of Behavioral Theories'. *Environment, Development and Sustainability* 23, no. 11 (1 November 2021): 16100–118. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10668-021-01331-1</u>.

Giampietri, Elisa, Fabio Verneau, Teresa Del Giudice, Valentina Carfora, and Adele Finco.
'A Theory of Planned Behaviour Perspective for Investigating the Role of Trust in
Consumer Purchasing Decision Related to Short Food Supply Chains'. *Food Quality and Preference* 64 (1 March 2018): 160–66. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodqual.2017.09.012</u>.
Govaerts, Florent, and Svein Ottar Olsen. 'Exploration of Seaweed Consumption in
Norway Using the Norm Activation Model: The Moderator Role of Food Innovativeness'.

Food Quality and Preference 99 (1 July 2022): 104511.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodqual.2021.104511.

Graham-Rowe, Ella, Donna C. Jessop, and Paul Sparks. 'Predicting Household Food Waste Reduction Using an Extended Theory of Planned Behaviour'. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling* 101 (1 August 2015): 194–202.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2015.05.020.

Gregersen, Thea, Rouven Doran, Gisela Böhm, and Wouter Poortinga. 'Outcome Expectancies Moderate the Association between Worry about Climate Change and Personal Energy-Saving Behaviors'. *PLOS ONE* 16, no. 5 (26 May 2021): e0252105. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0252105.

Google. 'About Google Scholar'. Accessed 14 March 2023.

https://scholar.google.com/intl/en/scholar/about.html.

Hamann, Karen R. S., and Gerhard Reese. 'My Influence on the World (of Others): Goal Efficacy Beliefs and Efficacy Affect Predict Private, Public, and Activist Pro-Environmental Behavior'. *Journal of Social Issues* 76, no. 1 (2020): 35–53.

https://doi.org/10.1111/josi.12369.

Han, Heesup. 'Theory of Green Purchase Behavior (TGPB): A New Theory for Sustainable Consumption of Green Hotel and Green Restaurant Products'. *Business Strategy and the Environment* 29, no. 6 (1 September 2020): 2815–28.

https://doi.org/10.1002/bse.2545.

Han, Heesup. 'Travelers' pro-Environmental Behavior in a Green Lodging Context:
Converging Value-Belief-Norm Theory and the Theory of Planned Behavior'. *Tourism Management* 47 (1 April 2015): 164–77. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2014.09.014</u>.
Han, Heesup, and Sunghyup Sean Hyun. 'Fostering Customers' pro-Environmental Behavior at a Museum'. *Journal of Sustainable Tourism* 25, no. 9 (2 September 2017): 1240–56. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09669582.2016.1259318</u>.

Han, Ruixia, and Yali Cheng. 'The Influence of Norm Perception on Pro-Environmental Behavior: A Comparison between the Moderating Roles of Traditional Media and Social Media'. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 17, no. 19 (October 2020): 7164. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17197164.

Harpe, Spencer E. 'How to Analyze Likert and Other Rating Scale Data'. *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning* 7, no. 6 (1 November 2015): 836–50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cptl.2015.08.001.

Harth, Nicole Syringa, Colin Wayne Leach, and Thomas Kessler. 'Guilt, Anger, and Pride about in-Group Environmental Behaviour: Different Emotions Predict Distinct Intentions'.

Journal of Environmental Psychology 34 (1 June 2013): 18–26.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2012.12.005.

Heidari, Ava, Fatemeh Mirzaii, Mahbobeh Rahnama, and Faezeh Alidoost. 'A Theoretical Framework for Explaining the Determinants of Food Waste Reduction in Residential Households: A Case Study of Mashhad, Iran'. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research* 27, no. 7 (1 March 2020): 6774–84. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-019-06518-8</u>.

Hickman, Caroline, Elizabeth Marks, Panu Pihkala, Susan Clayton, R. Eric Lewandowski, Elouise E. Mayall, Britt Wray, Catriona Mellor, and Lise van Susteren. 'Climate Anxiety in Children and Young People and Their Beliefs about Government Responses to Climate Change: A Global Survey'. *The Lancet Planetary Health* 5, no. 12 (1 December 2021): e863–73. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S2542-5196(21)00278-3</u>.

Hjortskov, Morten. 'Priming and Context Effects in Citizen Satisfaction Surveys'. *Public Administration* 95, no. 4 (2017): 912–26. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/padm.12346</u>.

Ho, Shirley S., Youqing Liao, and Sonny Rosenthal. 'Applying the Theory of Planned Behavior and Media Dependency Theory: Predictors of Public Pro-Environmental Behavioral Intentions in Singapore'. *Environmental Communication* 9, no. 1 (2 January 2015): 77–99. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/17524032.2014.932819</u>.

Hoyos, David, Petr Mariel, and Stephane Hess. 'Incorporating Environmental Attitudes in Discrete Choice Models: An Exploration of the Utility of the Awareness of Consequences Scale'. *Science of The Total Environment* 505 (1 February 2015): 1100–1111.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2014.10.066.

Huang, Huiping. 'Media Use, Environmental Beliefs, Self-Efficacy, and pro-Environmental Behavior'. *Journal of Business Research* 69, no. 6 (1 June 2016): 2206–12.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2015.12.031.

Huber, Joel, W. Kip Viscusi, and Jason Bell. 'Dynamic Relationships between Social Norms and Pro-Environmental Behavior: Evidence from Household Recycling'.

Behavioural Public Policy 4, no. 1 (March 2020): 1–25.

https://doi.org/10.1017/bpp.2017.13.

Hyland, John J., Davey L. Jones, Karen A. Parkhill, Andrew P. Barnes, and A. Prysor Williams. 'Farmers' Perceptions of Climate Change: Identifying Types'. *Agriculture and Human Values* 33, no. 2 (1 June 2016): 323–39. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10460-015-9608-9</u>.

Issock Issock, Paul Blaise, Mornay Roberts-Lombard, and Mercy Mpinganjira. 'Understanding Household Waste Separation in South Africa: An Empirical Study Based on an Extended Theory of Interpersonal Behaviour'. *Management of Environmental Quality: An International Journal* 31, no. 3 (1 January 2020): 530–47. https://doi.org/10.1108/MEQ-08-2019-0181.

Jaiswal, Deepak, and Rishi Kant. 'Green Purchasing Behaviour: A Conceptual Framework and Empirical Investigation of Indian Consumers'. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services* 41 (1 March 2018): 60–69. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretconser.2017.11.008</u>. Jansson, Johan, and Ellen Dorrepaal. 'Personal Norms for Dealing with Climate Change: Results from a Survey Using Moral Foundations Theory'. *Sustainable Development* 23, no. 6 (2015): 381–95. https://doi.org/10.1002/sd.1598.

Jebb, Andrew T., Vincent Ng, and Louis Tay. 'A Review of Key Likert Scale Development Advances: 1995–2019'. *Frontiers in Psychology* 12 (4 May 2021): 637547. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.637547.

Joanes, Tina, Wencke Gwozdz, and Christian A. Klöckner. 'Reducing Personal Clothing Consumption: A Cross-Cultural Validation of the Comprehensive Action Determination Model'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 71 (1 October 2020): 101396. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2020.101396.

Joshi, Ankur, Saket Kale, Satish Chandel, and D. K. Pal. 'Likert Scale: Explored and Explained'. *Current Journal of Applied Science and Technology*, 20 February 2015, 396–403. <u>https://doi.org/10.9734/BJAST/2015/14975</u>.

Jugert, Philipp, Katharine H. Greenaway, Markus Barth, Ronja Büchner, Sarah Eisentraut, and Immo Fritsche. 'Collective Efficacy Increases Pro-Environmental Intentions through Increasing Self-Efficacy'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 48 (1 December 2016): 12–23. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2016.08.003</u>.

Kaiser, Florian G. 'A General Measure of Ecological Behavior1'. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology* 28, no. 5 (2006): 395–422. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-</u> 1816.1998.tb01712.x.

Kalkbrenner, Bernhard J., and Jutta Roosen. 'Citizens' Willingness to Participate in Local Renewable Energy Projects: The Role of Community and Trust in Germany'. *Energy Research & Social Science*, Energy Transitions in Europe: Emerging Challenges, Innovative Approaches, and Possible Solutions, 13 (1 March 2016): 60–70. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2015.12.006.

Kanchanapibul, Maturos, Ewelina Lacka, Xiaojun Wang, and Hing Kai Chan. 'An Empirical Investigation of Green Purchase Behaviour among the Young Generation'. *Journal of Cleaner Production* 66 (1 March 2014): 528–36.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2013.10.062.

Kang, Jiyun, Chuanlan Liu, and Sang-Hoon Kim. 'Environmentally Sustainable Textile and Apparel Consumption: The Role of Consumer Knowledge, Perceived Consumer Effectiveness and Perceived Personal Relevance'. *International Journal of Consumer Studies* 37, no. 4 (2013): 442–52. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/ijcs.12013</u>.

Karim Ghani, Wan Azlina Wan Ab., Iffah Farizan Rusli, Dayang Radiah Awang Biak, and Azni Idris. 'An Application of the Theory of Planned Behaviour to Study the Influencing Factors of Participation in Source Separation of Food Waste'. *Waste Management* 33, no. 5 (1 May 2013): 1276–81. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2012.09.019</u>.

Kashima, Yoshihisa, Angela Paladino, and Elise A. Margetts. 'Environmentalist Identity and Environmental Striving'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 38 (1 June 2014): 64–75. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2013.12.014</u>.

Kautish, Pradeep, and Rajesh Sharma. 'Study on Relationships among Terminal and Instrumental Values, Environmental Consciousness and Behavioral Intentions for Green Products'. *Journal of Indian Business Research* 13, no. 1 (1 January 2018): 1–29. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/JIBR-01-2018-0013</u>.

Keshavarz, Marzieh, and Ezatollah Karami. 'Farmers' pro-Environmental Behavior under Drought: Application of Protection Motivation Theory'. *Journal of Arid Environments* 127 (1 April 2016): 128–36. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaridenv.2015.11.010</u>.

Keuschnigg, Marc, and Fabian Kratz. 'Thou Shalt Recycle: How Social Norms of Environmental Protection Narrow the Scope of the Low-Cost Hypothesis'. *Environment and Behavior* 50, no. 10 (1 December 2018): 1059–91.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916517726569.

Khare, Arpita. 'Antecedents to Green Buying Behaviour: A Study on Consumers in an Emerging Economy'. *Marketing Intelligence & Planning* 33, no. 3 (1 January 2015): 309–29. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/MIP-05-2014-0083</u>.

Kim, Soo Hyun, and Yoo-Kyoung Seock. 'The Roles of Values and Social Norm on Personal Norms and Pro-Environmentally Friendly Apparel Product Purchasing Behavior: The Mediating Role of Personal Norms'. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services* 51 (1 November 2019): 83–90. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretconser.2019.05.023</u>.

Kim, Yeonshin, and Sejung Marina Choi. 'Antecedents of Green Purchase Behavior: An Examination of Collectivism, Environmental Concern, and Pce'. *ACR North American Advances* NA-32 (2005). <u>https://www.acrwebsite.org/volumes/9156/volumes/v32/NA-32</u>. Koller, Katharina, Paulina K. Pankowska, and Cameron Brick. 'Identifying Bias in Self-Reported pro-Environmental Behavior'. *Current Research in Ecological and Social Psychology* 4 (1 January 2023): 100087. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cresp.2022.100087</u>.

Kugler, Karen, and Warren H. Jones. 'On Conceptualizing and Assessing Guilt'. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 62 (1992): 318–27. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-</u> 3514.62.2.318.

Kumar, Bipul, Ajay K. Manrai, and Lalita A. Manrai. 'Purchasing Behaviour for Environmentally Sustainable Products: A Conceptual Framework and Empirical Study'. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services* 34 (1 January 2017): 1–9.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretconser.2016.09.004.

Kumar, Prashant, and Bhimrao M Ghodeswar. 'Factors Affecting Consumers' Green Product Purchase Decisions'. *Marketing Intelligence & Planning* 33, no. 3 (1 January 2015): 330–47. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/MIP-03-2014-0068</u>.

Lacasse, Katherine. 'Don't Be Satisfied, Identify! Strengthening Positive Spillover by Connecting pro-Environmental Behaviors to an "Environmentalist" Label'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 48 (1 December 2016): 149–58.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2016.09.006.

Lacroix, Karine, and Robert Gifford. 'Psychological Barriers to Energy Conservation Behavior: The Role of Worldviews and Climate Change Risk Perception'. *Environment and Behavior* 50, no. 7 (1 August 2018): 749–80. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916517715296</u>. Lange, Florian, and Siegfried Dewitte. 'Measuring Pro-Environmental Behavior: Review and Recommendations'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 63 (1 June 2019): 92–100. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2019.04.009</u>.

Lapinski, Maria Knight, Jie Zhuang, Hyeseung Koh, and Jingyuan Shi. 'Descriptive Norms and Involvement in Health and Environmental Behaviors'. *Communication Research* 44, no. 3 (1 April 2017): 367–87. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0093650215605153</u>.

Larson, Lincoln R., Richard C. Stedman, Caren B. Cooper, and Daniel J. Decker. 'Understanding the Multi-Dimensional Structure of pro-Environmental Behavior'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 43 (1 September 2015): 112–24.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2015.06.004.

Lauren, Nita, Kelly S. Fielding, Liam Smith, and Winnifred R. Louis. 'You Did, so You Can and You Will: Self-Efficacy as a Mediator of Spillover from Easy to More Difficult pro-Environmental Behaviour'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 48 (1 December 2016): 191–99. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2016.10.004</u>.

Leeuw, Astrid de, Pierre Valois, Icek Ajzen, and Peter Schmidt. 'Using the Theory of Planned Behavior to Identify Key Beliefs Underlying Pro-Environmental Behavior in High-School Students: Implications for Educational Interventions'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 42 (1 June 2015): 128–38. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2015.03.005</u>.

Leiserowitz, Anthony. 'Climate Change Risk Perception and Policy Preferences: The Role of Affect, Imagery, and Values'. *Climatic Change* 77, no. 1 (1 July 2006): 45–72. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10584-006-9059-9.

Leviston, Zoe, and Hannah V. Uren. 'Overestimating One's "Green" Behavior: Better-Than-Average Bias May Function to Reduce Perceived Personal Threat from Climate Change'. *Journal of Social Issues* 76, no. 1 (2020): 70–85.

https://doi.org/10.1111/josi.12365.

Libarkin, Julie C., Anne U. Gold, Sara E. Harris, Karen S. McNeal, and Ryan P. Bowles. 'A New, Valid Measure of Climate Change Understanding: Associations with Risk Perception'. *Climatic Change* 150, no. 3 (1 October 2018): 403–16. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10584-018-2279-y.

Liefländer, Anne K., Gabriele Fröhlich, Franz X. Bogner, and P. Wesley Schultz. 'Promoting Connectedness with Nature through Environmental Education'. *Environmental Education Research* 19, no. 3 (1 June 2013): 370–84.

https://doi.org/10.1080/13504622.2012.697545.

Lin, Brenda B., Richard A. Fuller, Robert Bush, Kevin J. Gaston, and Danielle F. Shanahan. 'Opportunity or Orientation? Who Uses Urban Parks and Why'. *PLOS ONE* 9, no. 1 (29 January 2014): e87422. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0087422</u>.

Liobikienė, Genovaitė, and Romualdas Juknys. 'The Role of Values, Environmental Risk Perception, Awareness of Consequences, and Willingness to Assume Responsibility for Environmentally-Friendly Behaviour: The Lithuanian Case'. *Journal of Cleaner Production* 112 (20 January 2016): 3413–22. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2015.10.049.

Liu, Tao, Yan Jun Xu, Yong Hui Zhang, Qing Hua Yan, Xiu Ling Song, Hui Yan Xie, Yuan Luo, et al. 'Associations between Risk Perception, Spontaneous Adaptation Behavior to Heat Waves and Heatstroke in Guangdong Province, China'. *BMC Public Health* 13 (2 October 2013): 913. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-13-913</u>.

Liu, Yuwei, Hong Sheng, Norbert Mundorf, Colleen Redding, and Yinjiao Ye. 'Integrating Norm Activation Model and Theory of Planned Behavior to Understand Sustainable Transport Behavior: Evidence from China'. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 14, no. 12 (December 2017): 1593.

https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph14121593.

Lopez-Odar, Dennis, Aldo Alvarez-Risco, Aristides Vara-Horna, Raquel Chafloque-Cespedes, and M. Chandra Sekar. 'Validity and Reliability of the Questionnaire That Evaluates Factors Associated with Perceived Environmental Behavior and Perceived Ecological Purchasing Behavior in Peruvian Consumers'. *Social Responsibility Journal* 16, no. 3 (1 January 2019): 403–17. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/SRJ-08-2018-0201</u>.

Ltd, ICB-InterConsult Bulgaria. 'Environmental Values in Post-Socialist Hungary: Is It Useful to Distinguish Egoistic, Altruistic and Biospheric Values?' *Sociologický Časopis / Czech Sociological Review* 48, no. 03 (2012): 421–40.

Lujala, Päivi, Haakon Lein, and Jan Ketil Rød. 'Climate Change, Natural Hazards, and Risk Perception: The Role of Proximity and Personal Experience'. *Local Environment* 20, no. 4 (3 April 2015): 489–509. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13549839.2014.887666</u>.

Lumber, Ryan, Miles Richardson, and David Sheffield. 'Beyond Knowing Nature: Contact, Emotion, Compassion, Meaning, and Beauty Are Pathways to Nature Connection'. *PLOS ONE* 12, no. 5 (9 May 2017): e0177186. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0177186</u>.

Mancha, Ruben M., and Carol Y. Yoder. 'Cultural Antecedents of Green Behavioral Intent: An Environmental Theory of Planned Behavior'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 43 (1 September 2015): 145–54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2015.06.005.

Markle, Gail L. 'Pro-Environmental Behavior: Does It Matter How It's Measured? Development and Validation of the Pro-Environmental Behavior Scale (PEBS)'. *Human Ecology* 41, no. 6 (1 December 2013): 905–14. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10745-013-9614-</u> <u>8</u>.

Milfont, Taciano L., and John Duckitt. 'The Environmental Attitudes Inventory: A Valid and Reliable Measure to Assess the Structure of Environmental Attitudes'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 30, no. 1 (1 March 2010): 80–94.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2009.09.001.

Miller, Dale, Bill Merrilees, and Alexandra Coghlan. 'Sustainable Urban Tourism: Understanding and Developing Visitor pro-Environmental Behaviours'. *Journal of Sustainable Tourism* 23, no. 1 (2 January 2015): 26–46.

https://doi.org/10.1080/09669582.2014.912219.

Mohd Suki, Norazah, and Norbayah Mohd Suki. 'Consumers' Environmental Behaviour towards Staying at a Green Hotel: Moderation of Green Hotel Knowledge'. *Management of Environmental Quality: An International Journal* 26, no. 1 (1 January 2015): 103–17. https://doi.org/10.1108/MEQ-02-2014-0023.

Morris, Brandi S., Polymeros Chrysochou, Simon T. Karg, and Panagiotis Mitkidis. 'Optimistic vs. Pessimistic Endings in Climate Change Appeals'. *Humanities and Social Sciences Communications* 7, no. 1 (3 September 2020): 1–8.

https://doi.org/10.1057/s41599-020-00574-z.

Moser, Andrea K. 'Thinking Green, Buying Green? Drivers of pro-Environmental Purchasing Behavior'. *Journal of Consumer Marketing* 32, no. 3 (1 January 2015): 167–75. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/JCM-10-2014-1179</u>.

Murdock Jr., Bennet B. 'The Serial Position Effect of Free Recall'. *Journal of Experimental Psychology* 64 (1962): 482–88. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/h0045106</u>.

Natural England. 'The People and Nature Survey for England'. (2020). https://people-andnature-survey-defra.hub.arcgis.com/

Newton, Peter, and Denny Meyer. 'Exploring the Attitudes-Action Gap in Household Resource Consumption: Does "Environmental Lifestyle" Segmentation Align with Consumer Behaviour?' *Sustainability* 5, no. 3 (March 2013): 1211–33.

https://doi.org/10.3390/su5031211.

Nguyen, The Ninh, Antonio Lobo, and Steven Greenland. 'Pro-Environmental Purchase Behaviour: The Role of Consumers' Biospheric Values'. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services* 33 (1 November 2016): 98–108.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretconser.2016.08.010.

Nguyen, The Ninh, Antonio Lobo, and Bach Khoa Nguyen. 'Young Consumers' Green Purchase Behaviour in an Emerging Market'. *Journal of Strategic Marketing* 26, no. 7 (3 October 2018): 583–600. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/0965254X.2017.1318946</u>.

Niamir, Leila, Olga Ivanova, Tatiana Filatova, Alexey Voinov, and Hans Bressers. 'Demand-Side Solutions for Climate Mitigation: Bottom-up Drivers of Household Energy Behavior Change in the Netherlands and Spain'. *Energy Research & Social Science* 62 (1 April 2020): 101356. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2019.101356</u>.

Nisbet, Elizabeth K., John M. Zelenski, and Steven A. Murphy. 'The Nature Relatedness Scale: Linking Individuals' Connection with Nature to Environmental Concern and Behavior'. *Environment and Behavior* 41 (2009): 715–40.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916508318748.

Noblet, Caroline L., John Thøgersen, and Mario F. Teisl. 'Who Attempts to Drive Less in New England?' *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour* 23 (1 March 2014): 69–80. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2013.12.016</u>.

Norton, Thomas A., Hannes Zacher, and Neal M. Ashkanasy. 'Organisational Sustainability Policies and Employee Green Behaviour: The Mediating Role of Work Climate Perceptions'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 38 (1 June 2014): 49–54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2013.12.008.

Nuno, Ana, and Freya A. V. St. John. 'How to Ask Sensitive Questions in Conservation: A Review of Specialized Questioning Techniques'. *Biological Conservation*, Detecting and

Understanding Non-compliance with Conservation Rules, 189 (1 September 2015): 5–15. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2014.09.047.

O'Connor, Peter, and Guy Assaker. 'COVID-19's Effects on Future pro-Environmental Traveler Behavior: An Empirical Examination Using Norm Activation, Economic Sacrifices, and Risk Perception Theories'. *Journal of Sustainable Tourism* 30, no. 1 (2 January 2022): 89–107. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09669582.2021.1879821</u>.

Onel, Naz, and Avinandan Mukherjee. 'Consumer Knowledge in Pro-Environmental Behavior: An Exploration of Its Antecedents and Consequences'. *World Journal of Science, Technology and Sustainable Development* 13, no. 4 (1 January 2016): 328–52. https://doi.org/10.1108/WJSTSD-01-2016-0004.

Onwezen, Marleen C., Gerrit Antonides, and Jos Bartels. 'The Norm Activation Model: An Exploration of the Functions of Anticipated Pride and Guilt in pro-Environmental Behaviour'. *Journal of Economic Psychology* 39 (1 December 2013): 141–53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joep.2013.07.005.

Paço, Arminda do, Chris Shiel, and Helena Alves. 'A New Model for Testing Green Consumer Behaviour'. *Journal of Cleaner Production* 207 (10 January 2019): 998–1006. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2018.10.105</u>.

Paço, Arminda, and Tânia Lavrador. 'Environmental Knowledge and Attitudes and Behaviours towards Energy Consumption'. *Journal of Environmental Management* 197 (15 July 2017): 384–92. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2017.03.100</u>.

Pagiaslis, Anastasios, and Athanasios Krystallis Krontalis. 'Green Consumption Behavior Antecedents: Environmental Concern, Knowledge, and Beliefs'. *Psychology & Marketing* 31, no. 5 (2014): 335–48. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/mar.20698</u>.

Pakpour, Amir H, Isa Mohammadi Zeidi, Mohammad Mahdi Emamjomeh, Saeed Asefzadeh, and Heidi Pearson. 'Household Waste Behaviours among a Community Sample in Iran: An Application of the Theory of Planned Behaviour'. *Waste Management*, Waste Management on Asia, 34, no. 6 (1 June 2014): 980–86.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2013.10.028.

Pan, Dan, Mimi He, and Fanbin Kong. 'Risk Attitude, Risk Perception, and Farmers' Pesticide Application Behavior in China: A Moderation and Mediation Model'. *Journal of Cleaner Production* 276 (10 December 2020): 124241.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2020.124241.

Pan, Su-Lan, Ju Chou, Alastair M. Morrison, Wen-Shiung Huang, and Meng-Chen Lin. 'Will the Future Be Greener? The Environmental Behavioral Intentions of University Tourism Students'. *Sustainability* 10, no. 3 (March 2018): 634. https://doi.org/10.3390/su10030634.

Park, Hee Sun, Ezgi Ulusoy, Soe Yoon Choi, and Hye Eun Lee. 'Temporal Distance and Descriptive Norms on Environmental Behaviors: A Cross-Cultural Examination of Construal-Level Theory'. *SAGE Open* 10, no. 1 (1 January 2020): 2158244020914576. https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244020914576.

Park, Joohyung, and Sejin Ha. 'Understanding Consumer Recycling Behavior: Combining the Theory of Planned Behavior and the Norm Activation Model'. *Family and Consumer Sciences Research Journal* 42, no. 3 (2014): 278–91. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/fcsr.12061</u>. Park, Seona, Hyun Suk Kim, and Sun-Jin Yun. 'Predicting PM2.5 Reduction Behavior among College Students: The Role of Beliefs and Descriptive Norms'. *Sustainable Environment* 8, no. 1 (31 December 2022): 2079190.

https://doi.org/10.1080/27658511.2022.2079190.

Passafaro, Paola, Alessandra Rimano, Maria Paola Piccini, Renata Metastasio, Valeria Gambardella, Gisella Gullace, and Consolata Lettieri. 'The Bicycle and the City: Desires and Emotions versus Attitudes, Habits and Norms'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 38 (1 June 2014): 76–83. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2013.12.011</u>.

Perera, Chamila R., Hassan Kalantari, and Lester W. Johnson. 'Climate Change Beliefs, Personal Environmental Norms and Environmentally Conscious Behaviour Intention'. *Sustainability* 14, no. 3 (January 2022): 1824. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su14031824</u>. *Perspectives on Framing*. Perspectives on Framing. New York, NY, US: Psychology Press, 2011.

Poškus, Mykolas Simas. 'Investigating Pro-Environmental Behaviors of Lithuanian University Students'. *Current Psychology* 37, no. 1 (1 March 2018): 225–33. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12144-016-9506-3</u>.

Pothitou, Mary, Richard F. Hanna, and Konstantinos J. Chalvatzis. 'Environmental Knowledge, pro-Environmental Behaviour and Energy Savings in Households: An Empirical Study'. *Applied Energy* 184 (15 December 2016): 1217–29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2016.06.017.

Price, Jennifer C., and Zoe Leviston. 'Predicting Pro-Environmental Agricultural Practices: The Social, Psychological and Contextual Influences on Land Management'. *Journal of Rural Studies* 34 (1 April 2014): 65–78. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jrurstud.2013.10.001</u>. Rainear, Adam M., and John L. Christensen. 'Protection Motivation Theory as an Explanatory Framework for Proenvironmental Behavioral Intentions'. *Communication*  Research Reports 34, no. 3 (3 July 2017): 239-48.

https://doi.org/10.1080/08824096.2017.1286472.

Ritter, Ágata M., Miriam Borchardt, Guilherme L. R. Vaccaro, Giancarlo M. Pereira, and Francieli Almeida. 'Motivations for Promoting the Consumption of Green Products in an Emerging Country: Exploring Attitudes of Brazilian Consumers'. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, Bridges for a more sustainable future: Joining Environmental Management for Sustainable Universities (EMSU) and the European Roundtable for Sustainable Consumption and Production (ERSCP) conferences, 106 (1 November 2015): 507–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2014.11.066.

Roczen, Nina, Florian G. Kaiser, Franz X. Bogner, and Mark Wilson. 'A Competence Model for Environmental Education'. *Environment and Behavior* 46, no. 8 (1 November 2014): 972–92. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916513492416</u>.

Rodríguez-Barreiro, Luis M., Rosario Fernández-Manzanal, Luis M. Serra, José Carrasquer, María B. Murillo, María J. Morales, José M. Calvo, and Javier del Valle. 'Approach to a Causal Model between Attitudes and Environmental Behaviour. A Graduate Case Study'. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, Environmental Management for Sustainable Universities (EMSU) 2010, 48 (1 June 2013): 116–25.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2012.09.029.

Rodriguez–Sanchez, Carla, Franco Sancho-Esper, Ana B. Casado-Díaz, and Ricardo Sellers-Rubio. 'Understanding In-Room Water Conservation Behavior: The Role of Personal Normative Motives and Hedonic Motives in a Mass Tourism Destination'. *Journal of Destination Marketing & Management* 18 (1 December 2020): 100496. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jdmm.2020.100496</u>.

Roser-Renouf, Connie, and Matthew Nisbet. 'The Measurement of Key Behavioral Science Constructs in Climate Change Research'. *International Journal for Sustainability Communication* 3 (1 January 2008): 37–95.

Russell, Sally V., C. William Young, Kerrie L. Unsworth, and Cheryl Robinson. 'Bringing Habits and Emotions into Food Waste Behaviour'. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling* 125 (1 October 2017): 107–14. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2017.06.007</u>. Saari, Ulla A., Svenja Damberg, Lena Frömbling, and Christian M. Ringle. 'Sustainable Consumption Behavior of Europeans: The Influence of Environmental Knowledge and Risk Perception on Environmental Concern and Behavioral Intention'. *Ecological Economics* 189 (1 November 2021): 107155.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2021.107155.

Saleem, Muhammad A., Hina Ismail, and Rao Akmal Ali. 'Actions Speak Louder than Words: Investigating the Interplay between Descriptive and Injunctive Norms to Promote Alternative Fuel Vehicles'. *Sustainability* 13, no. 17 (January 2021): 9662. https://doi.org/10.3390/su13179662.

Sang, Peidong, Haona Yao, Lin Zhang, Sen Wang, Yanjie Wang, and Jinjian Liu. 'Influencing Factors of Consumers' Willingness to Purchase Green Housing: A Survey from Shandong Province, China'. *Environment, Development and Sustainability* 22, no. 5 (1 June 2020): 4267–87. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10668-019-00383-8</u>.

Savari, Moslem, Abas Abdeshahi, Hamidreza Gharechaee, and Omid Nasrollahian. 'Explaining Farmers' Response to Water Crisis through Theory of the Norm Activation Model: Evidence from Iran'. *International Journal of Disaster Risk Reduction* 60 (15 June 2021): 102284. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijdrr.2021.102284</u>.

Schultz, P. Wesley. 'Inclusion with Nature: The Psychology Of Human-Nature Relations'. In *Psychology of Sustainable Development*, edited by Peter Schmuck and Wesley P. Schultz, 61–78. Boston, MA: Springer US, 2002. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4615-0995-0\_4</u>.

Schwartz, Shalom. 'The Justice of Need and the Activation of Humanitarian Norms'. *Journal of Social Issues* 31, no. 3 (1975): 111–36. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-</u>4560.1975.tb00999.x.

Schwartz, Shalom H. 'Universals in the Content and Structure of Values: Theoretical Advances and Empirical Tests in 20 Countries'. In *Advances in Experimental Social Psychology, Vol. 25*, 1–65. San Diego, CA, US: Academic Press, 1992. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2601(08)60281-6.

Serenko, Alexander, and Nick Bontis. 'First in, Best Dressed: The Presence of Order-Effect Bias in Journal Ranking Surveys'. *Journal of Informetrics* 7, no. 1 (1 January 2013): 138–44. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joi.2012.10.005</u>.

Shafiei, Arezu, and Hamideh Maleksaeidi. 'Pro-Environmental Behavior of University Students: Application of Protection Motivation Theory'. *Global Ecology and Conservation* 22 (1 June 2020): e00908. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gecco.2020.e00908</u>.

Shang, Dawei, and Weiwei Wu. 'Does Green Morality Lead to Collaborative Consumption Behavior toward Online Collaborative Redistribution Platforms? Evidence from Emerging Markets Shows the Asymmetric Roles of pro-Environmental Self-Identity and Green Personal Norms'. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services* 68 (1 September 2022): 102993. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretconser.2022.102993</u>. Sharma, Rakesh, and Anil Gupta. 'Pro-Environmental Behaviour among Tourists Visiting National Parks: Application of Value-Belief-Norm Theory in an Emerging Economy Context'. *Asia Pacific Journal of Tourism Research* 25, no. 8 (2 August 2020): 829–40. https://doi.org/10.1080/10941665.2020.1774784.

Shin, Yeon Ho, Jinyoung Im, Seung Eun Jung, and Kimberly Severt. 'Motivations behind Consumers' Organic Menu Choices: The Role of Environmental Concern, Social Value, and Health Consciousness'. *Journal of Quality Assurance in Hospitality & Tourism* 20, no. 1 (2 January 2019): 107–22. https://doi.org/10.1080/1528008X.2018.1483288.

Si, Hongyun, Jian-gang Shi, Daizhong Tang, Guangdong Wu, and Jing Lan.

'Understanding Intention and Behavior toward Sustainable Usage of Bike Sharing by

Extending the Theory of Planned Behavior'. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling* 152 (1 January 2020): 104513. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2019.104513</u>.

Šimkovic, Matúš, and Birgit Träuble. 'Robustness of Statistical Methods When Measure Is Affected by Ceiling and/or Floor Effect'. *PLOS ONE* 14, no. 8 (19 August 2019): e0220889. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0220889</u>.

Smith, E. Keith, and Adam Mayer. 'A Social Trap for the Climate? Collective Action, Trust and Climate Change Risk Perception in 35 Countries'. *Global Environmental Change* 49 (1 March 2018): 140–53. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2018.02.014</u>.

Soliman, Monica, Johanna Peetz, and Mariya Davydenko. 'The Impact of Immersive Technology on Nature Relatedness and Pro-Environmental Behavior'. *Journal of Media Psychology* 29, no. 1 (January 2017): 8–17. https://doi.org/10.1027/1864-1105/a000213.

Steg, Linda, and Judith de Groot. 'Environmental Values'. In *The Oxford Handbook of Environmental and Conservation Psychology*, 81–92, 2012.

Steg, Linda., and Judith. de Groot. 'Explaining Prosocial Intentions: Testing Causal Relationships in the Norm Activation Model'. *British Journal of Social Psychology* 49, no. 4 (2010): 725–43. <u>https://doi.org/10.1348/014466609X477745</u>.

Steg, Linda, Goda Perlaviciute, Ellen van der Werff, and Judith Lurvink. 'The Significance of Hedonic Values for Environmentally Relevant Attitudes, Preferences, and Actions'. *Environment and Behavior* 46, no. 2 (1 February 2014): 163–92.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916512454730.

Stern, Paul, Thomas Dietz, and Gregory Guagnano. The New Ecological Paradigm in Social-Psychological Context. *Environment and Behavior* 27, (1995): 723–743. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916595276001. Stern, Paul, Thomas Dietz, Troy Abel, Gregory Guagnano, Linda Kalof. Value-Belief-Norm Theory of Support for Social Movements: The Case of Environmentalism. *Human Ecology Review* 6, (1999): 81–97. https://www.jstor.org/stable/24707060.

Suhr, Diana D. *Exploratory or Confirmatory Factor Analysis?* SAS Users Group International. Cary, NC: SAS Institute, 2006.

http://www2.sas.com/proceedings/sugi31/200-31.pdf.

Sultan, Parves, Tasmiha Tarafder, David Pearson, and Joanna Henryks. 'Intention-Behaviour Gap and Perceived Behavioural Control-Behaviour Gap in Theory of Planned Behaviour: Moderating Roles of Communication, Satisfaction and Trust in Organic Food Consumption'. *Food Quality and Preference* 81 (1 April 2020): 103838.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodqual.2019.103838.

Tanveer, Arifa, Shihong Zeng, Muhammad Irfan, and Rui Peng. 'Do Perceived Risk, Perception of Self-Efficacy, and Openness to Technology Matter for Solar PV Adoption? An Application of the Extended Theory of Planned Behavior'. *Energies* 14, no. 16 (January 2021): 5008. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/en14165008</u>.

Taso, Yu-Chung, Chien-Wei Ho, and Ruey-Shii Chen. 'The Impact of Problem Awareness and Biospheric Values on the Intention to Use a Smart Meter'. *Energy Policy* 147 (1 December 2020): 111873. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2020.111873</u>.

Taufique, Khan Md Raziuddin, Andrea Vocino, and Michael Jay Polonsky. 'The Influence of Eco-Label Knowledge and Trust on pro-Environmental Consumer Behaviour in an Emerging Market'. *Journal of Strategic Marketing* 25, no. 7 (10 November 2017): 511–29. https://doi.org/10.1080/0965254X.2016.1240219.

Tracy, Jessica L., and Richard W. Robins. 'The Psychological Structure of Pride: A Tale of Two Facets'. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 92 (2007): 506–25. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.92.3.506.

Truelove, Heather Barnes, and Ashley Jade Gillis. 'Perception of Pro-Environmental Behavior'. *Global Environmental Change* 49 (1 March 2018): 175–85. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2018.02.009.

Ünal, Ayça Berfu, Linda Steg, and Madelijne Gorsira. 'Values Versus Environmental Knowledge as Triggers of a Process of Activation of Personal Norms for Eco-Driving'. *Environment and Behavior* 50, no. 10 (1 December 2018): 1092–1118. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916517728991.

Valkengoed, A. M. van, G. Perlaviciute, and L. Steg. 'Relationships between Climate Change Perceptions and Climate Adaptation Actions: Policy Support, Information Seeking, and Behaviour'. *Climatic Change* 171, no. 1 (21 March 2022): 14. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10584-022-03338-7.

Valkengoed, Anne M. van, Wokje Abrahamse, and Linda Steg. 'To Select Effective Interventions for Pro-Environmental Behaviour Change, We Need to Consider Determinants of Behaviour'. *Nature Human Behaviour* 6, no. 11 (November 2022): 1482– 92. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41562-022-01473-w.

Van der Werff, Ellen, Leonie Vrieling, Bas Van Zuijlen, and Ernst Worrell. 'Waste Minimization by Households – A Unique Informational Strategy in the Netherlands'. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling* 144 (1 May 2019): 256–66.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2019.01.032.

Verplanken, Bas, and Sheina Orbell. 'Reflections on Past Behavior: A Self-Report Index of Habit Strength'. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology* 33 (2003): 1313–30.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-1816.2003.tb01951.x.

Verplanken, Bas, and Deborah Roy. 'Empowering Interventions to Promote Sustainable Lifestyles: Testing the Habit Discontinuity Hypothesis in a Field Experiment'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 45 (1 March 2016): 127–34.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2015.11.008.

Vesely, Stepan, and Christian A. Klöckner. 'Global Social Norms and Environmental Behavior'. *Environment and Behavior* 50, no. 3 (1 April 2018): 247–72.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916517702190.

Visschers, Vivianne H. M., Nadine Wickli, and Michael Siegrist. 'Sorting out Food Waste Behaviour: A Survey on the Motivators and Barriers of Self-Reported Amounts of Food Waste in Households'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 45 (1 March 2016): 66–78. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2015.11.007.

Wakita, Takafumi, Natsumi Ueshima, and Hiroyuki Noguchi. 'Psychological Distance Between Categories in the Likert Scale: Comparing Different Numbers of Options'. *Educational and Psychological Measurement* 72, no. 4 (1 August 2012): 533–46. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0013164411431162</u>.

Wallis, Hannah, and Laura S. Loy. 'What Drives Pro-Environmental Activism of Young
People? A Survey Study on the Fridays For Future Movement'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 74 (1 April 2021): 101581. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2021.101581</u>.
Wan, Calvin, Geoffrey Qiping Shen, and Stella Choi. 'The Place-Based Approach to
Recycling Intention: Integrating Place Attachment into the Extended Theory of Planned
Behavior'. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling* 169 (1 June 2021): 105549.
<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2021.105549</u>. Wang, Lei, Philip Pong Weng Wong, and Elangkovan Narayanan Alagas. 'Antecedents of Green Purchase Behaviour: An Examination of Altruism and Environmental Knowledge'. *International Journal of Culture, Tourism and Hospitality Research* 14, no. 1 (1 January 2020): 63–82. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCTHR-02-2019-0034</u>.

Wang, Ping, Qian Liu, and Yu Qi. 'Factors Influencing Sustainable Consumption Behaviors: A Survey of the Rural Residents in China'. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, Special Volume: Sustainable Production, Consumption and Livelihoods: Global and Regional Research Perspectives, 63 (15 January 2014): 152–65.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2013.05.007.

Wang, Shanyong, Jin Fan, Dingtao Zhao, Shu Yang, and Yuanguang Fu. 'Predicting Consumers' Intention to Adopt Hybrid Electric Vehicles: Using an Extended Version of the Theory of Planned Behavior Model'. *Transportation* 43, no. 1 (1 January 2016): 123–43. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11116-014-9567-9</u>.

Wang, Shanyong, Jingjing Jiang, Yu Zhou, Jun Li, Dingtao Zhao, and Shoufu Lin.
'Climate-Change Information, Health-Risk Perception and Residents' Environmental Complaint Behavior: An Empirical Study in China'. *Environmental Geochemistry and Health* 42, no. 3 (March 2020): 719–32. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10653-018-0235-4</u>.
Wang, Shanyong, Jinpeng Wang, Shuliang Zhao, and Shu Yang. 'Information Publicity and Resident's Waste Separation Behavior: An Empirical Study Based on the Norm Activation Model'. *Waste Management* 87 (15 March 2019): 33–42. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2019.01.038.

Wang, Zhaohua, Bin Zhang, and Guo Li. 'Determinants of Energy-Saving Behavioral

Intention among Residents in Beijing: Extending the Theory of Planned Behavior'. *Journal of Renewable and Sustainable Energy* 6, no. 5 (September 2014): 053127.

## https://doi.org/10.1063/1.4898363.

Wells, Victoria K., Danae Manika, Diana Gregory-Smith, Babak Taheri, and Clair McCowlen. 'Heritage Tourism, CSR and the Role of Employee Environmental Behaviour'. *Tourism Management* 48 (June 2015): 399–413.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2014.12.015.

Werff, Ellen van der, and Linda Steg. 'One Model to Predict Them All: Predicting Energy Behaviours with the Norm Activation Model'. *Energy Research & Social Science* 6 (1 March 2015): 8–14. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2014.11.002</u>.

Werff, Ellen van der, and Linda Steg. 'The Psychology of Participation and Interest in Smart Energy Systems: Comparing the Value-Belief-Norm Theory and the Value-IdentityPersonal Norm Model'. *Energy Research & Social Science* 22 (1 December 2016): 107– 14. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2016.08.022</u>.

Werff, Ellen van der, Linda Steg, and Kees Keizer. 'The Value of Environmental Self-Identity: The Relationship between Biospheric Values, Environmental Self-Identity and Environmental Preferences, Intentions and Behaviour'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 34 (1 June 2013): 55–63. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2012.12.006</u>.

Werff, Ellen van der, Danny Taufik, and Leonie Venhoeven. 'Pull the Plug: How Private Commitment Strategies Can Strengthen Personal Norms and Promote Energy-Saving in the Netherlands'. *Energy Research & Social Science* 54 (1 August 2019): 26–33. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2019.03.002</u>.

Wheeler, Sarah Ann, Daniel Gregg, and Mrinila Singh. 'Understanding the Role of Social Desirability Bias and Environmental Attitudes and Behaviour on South Australians' Stated Purchase of Organic Foods'. *Food Quality and Preference* 74 (1 June 2019): 125–34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodqual.2019.01.007.

Whitmarsh, Lorraine, and Saffron O'Neill. 'Green Identity, Green Living? The Role of pro-Environmental Self-Identity in Determining Consistency across Diverse pro-Environmental Behaviours'. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, Identity, Place, and Environmental Behaviour, 30, no. 3 (1 September 2010): 305–14.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2010.01.003.

Wolske, Kimberly S., Paul C. Stern, and Thomas Dietz. 'Explaining Interest in Adopting Residential Solar Photovoltaic Systems in the United States: Toward an Integration of Behavioral Theories'. *Energy Research & Social Science* 25 (1 March 2017): 134–51. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2016.12.023</u>.

Wu, Lingqiong, Yan Zhu, and Junqing Zhai. 'Understanding Waste Management Behavior Among University Students in China: Environmental Knowledge, Personal Norms, and the Theory of Planned Behavior'. *Frontiers in Psychology* 12 (2022).

https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.771723.

Wynveen, Christopher J., and Stephen G. Sutton. 'Engaging the Public in Climate Change-Related pro-Environmental Behaviors to Protect Coral Reefs: The Role of Public Trust in the Management Agency'. *Marine Policy* 53 (1 March 2015): 131–40.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpol.2014.10.030.

Yadav, Rambalak, and Govind Swaroop Pathak. 'Young Consumers' Intention towards Buying Green Products in a Developing Nation: Extending the Theory of Planned Behavior'. *Journal of Cleaner Production* 135 (1 November 2016): 732–39. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.06.120. Yaghoubi, Jafar, Masoud Yazdanpanah, and Nadejda Komendantova. 'Iranian Agriculture Advisors' Perception and Intention toward Biofuel: Green Way toward Energy Security, Rural Development and Climate Change Mitigation'. *Renewable Energy* 130 (1 January 2019): 452–59. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.renene.2018.06.081</u>.

Yazdanpanah, Masoud, and Masoumeh Forouzani. 'Application of the Theory of Planned Behaviour to Predict Iranian Students' Intention to Purchase Organic Food'. *Journal of Cleaner Production* 107 (16 November 2015): 342–52.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2015.02.071.

Yoon, Ahyoung, Daeyoung Jeong, and Jinhyung Chon. 'The Impact of the Risk Perception of Ocean Microplastics on Tourists' pro-Environmental Behavior Intention'. *Science of The Total Environment* 774 (20 June 2021): 144782.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.144782.

Zeng, Jingjing, Meiquan Jiang, and Meng Yuan. 'Environmental Risk Perception, Risk Culture, and Pro-Environmental Behavior'. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 17, no. 5 (March 2020): 1750.

https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17051750.

Zhang, Yixiang, Zhaohua Wang, and Guanghui Zhou. 'Antecedents of Employee Electricity Saving Behavior in Organizations: An Empirical Study Based on Norm Activation Model'. *Energy Policy* 62 (1 November 2013): 1120–27.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2013.07.036.

Zhu, Weiwei, Jiuchang Wei, and Dingtao Zhao. 'Anti-Nuclear Behavioral Intentions: The Role of Perceived Knowledge, Information Processing, and Risk Perception'. *Energy Policy* 88 (1 January 2016): 168–77. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2015.10.009</u>.

Zhu, Weiwei, Nengzhi Yao, Qiaozhe Guo, and Fangbin Wang. 'Public Risk Perception and Willingness to Mitigate Climate Change: City Smog as an Example'. *Environmental Geochemistry and Health* 42, no. 3 (1 March 2020): 881–93.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s10653-019-00355-x.



www.gov.uk/natural-england